

Regulatory Lound CHE

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSIO



IN THE MATTER OF:

TOLEDO EDISON COMPANY and CLEVELAND ELECTRIC ILLUMINATING CO.

Docket Nos.

(Davis-BesseNuclear Power Station, Units 1, 2 and 3) 50-346A 50-500A 50-501A

and

CLEVELAND ELECTRIC ILLUMINATING co, et al.

50-440A 50-441A

(Perry Noclear Power Plant, Units 1 & 2)

Place

Silver Spring, Maryland Date - Tuesday, May 11, 1976

Pages 9180 - 9361

THIS DOCUMENT CONTAINS POOR QUALITY PAGES

4868

Telephone: (Code 202) 547-6222

ACE - FEDERAL REPORTERS, INC.

Official Reporters

8002260784

415 Second Street, N.E. Washington, D. C. 20002

NATIONWIDE COVERAGE

Docket Hos.

50-346h

30-500A 50-501A

50- 440A

50-441A

25

1 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION 2 3 In the Matter of 4 TOLEDO EDISON COMPANY and CLEVELAND ELECTRIC ILLUMINATING CO. 5 (Davis-Besse Nuclear Power Station 6 Units 1, 2 and 3) 7 and 3 CLEVELAND ELECTRIC ILLUMINATING CO. 9 et al. (Perry Nuclear Power Plant 10 Units 1 and 2) 17 12 First Floor Hearing Room 13 7915 Eastern Avenus Silver Spring, Maryland 14 Tuesday, May 11, 1976 The hearing in the above-entitled matter war 15 reconvened, pursuant to adjournment, at 9:30 a. m., 16 BEFORE: 17 MR. DOUGLAS RIGLER, Chairman 13 19 MR. JOHN FRYSIAK, Member MR. IVAN SMITH, Member 20 APPEARANCES: 21 (As heretofore noted.) 22 23 24

1		CONTE	H T E	
2	Witness	Diract	Cross Radia	Vols Polic Rossess Mics
3	Lynn Firestone	9191	9208	91,92
4				
5				
6				
7	Exhibits	For	Identific tic	n In Evidence
8	Applicant's 122, prepared testimony Lynn Firestone	20	22.45	
9			9195	2208
10	Applicant's 123, a to prepared testimo Lynn Firestone	ddendum my of		
12	Applicant's 124, " Group Probability T for Timing Capacity	'echnique		
14	and Allocation of C Responsibility"		¥	e.
15	Applicant's 125, " Allocation Study"	Capacity	u	19
16	Staff Exhibit 213, "D Margin Function"	aily Capaci	ety 9297	
13				
19				
20				
21				
22				
23				
24				
25				

wd

EAK:bwl I

7.7

PROCEEDINGS

MR. RIESER: Mr. Chairman, there is a mathem still outstanding. That is the mathem of the arhibit marked for identification as Applicants Exhibit 120 (UL).

I don't recall if that had been moved into evidence before, but if it hasn't, I would move it into evidence.

MR. MELVIN BERGER: The Department objects to the admission of this document on a number of different grounds.

First of all, we have a document here which is a fairly detailed engineering study, and it draws a number of conclusions, such as one that appears on page numbered I that based on analysis of recent and projected trands, and then they draw a conclusion from that.

Without the opportunity to cross-examine the preparer of the document, the Department has no way to find out the basis behind this.

In that particular paragraph, for example, we don't know what trends they were looking at, as far as Aspinwall was converned.

Aspinest's ability to buy power from Duquesne Light and
lit? And it was available on that basis? Or were
looking at Aspi wall having to generate their own power,
because Duquesne was refusing to sell the system wholesale powed?

.

I think the entire document really should be given a full and fair opportunity to exoss-examine on conclusions like that and other information contained in this document.

In addition, I would note that virtually the entire document is concerned with a ten-year period from 1955 through 1964, which, of course, is prior to the September 1, '65 cut-off date. And I would also note that the Department has been held strictly to that date by Applicants who have objected, and usually successfuly, to virtually every document that dealt with events that occurred prior to September 1, ;54.

If that date is to apply to the Dapartment's getting information in on events occurring prior to that date, I think it would have to apply to Applicants, as well.

MR. RIESER: I take issue with the Department's statement that the basis for the conclusions is not clear from the document.

I believe that the report is very clear. The conclusions they outline are supported by other information contained in the document.

I think the Department would have no difficulty determining what was the basis of the conclusions made.

Secondly, I might point out we have a problem here, because the situation with respect to the Burough of Aspinwal took place in the middle of 1966, and this report is being

submitted to show the situation that existed as of 1 2 September 1, 1965, already very close to the cut-off date. 3 That is part of the problem. I which the 4 document is relevant, because it contains recommendations 5 that were made to the Borough of Aspinwall. 6 Regardless of the justification for the recommendations, the fact that someone was recommending to the 7 Borough to sell its system is a materially relevant fact 9 for this proceeding. 10 CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Who is the somebody? MR. RIESER: The somebody is an organization 11 known as the Pennsylvania Economy Langue. 12 CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Who are they? 13 MR. RIESER: They are an independent corporation 1.4 which is funded by various sources that hold themselves 15 out to municipalities in Pennsylvania yo perform whatever studied 16 those municipalities might ask that institution to do, 17 In this case a transmittal leuter by the 13 Pennsylvania Economy League recites that the Borough of 19 Aspinwall requested the Pennsylvania Economy League to study 20 their system and make various recommendations. MR. MELVIN BERGER: Mr. Chairman, I think that the 22 Department -- this is one of the problems we have with the 23

document. We must have an opportunity to determine how

independent the Pennsylvania Economy League is. We have reason

to believe that it is in part, or has been in the past, in part, funded by Duquesne Light.

MR. RIESER: I see no reason why the Daparament couldn't do that, whether or not this document wors to be introduced into evidence.

el

#2

arl

5 6

and we will not receive it into evidence. The reason for that ruling is that although it is advanced as an unsponsored document, it is not a self-generated document from the Duquesne files. It does not represent a locument that was prepared by personnel of Duquesne in the ordinary course of their business, which makes it, as the Department has pointed out, difficult to accept the conclusions as the conclusions of Duquesne or to accept the information as something that has been developed by Duquesne.

And without the opportunity for cross-examination we cannot receive this the same as other unsponsored documents.

MR. RIESER: Begging your pardon, that ground sounds like a concern over authenticity which I did not hear raised by the Department.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: It shouldn't have sounded like a rejection on the grounds of authenticity. The Board might accept the preparation by the Pennsylvania Economy League, although my question as to who they are still stands.

I'm not satisfied as to what the source of their fund might be. In terms of our sustaining the objection, you might be better off if they were entirely funded by Duquesne, because our problem is we can't look behind the validity of the conclusions as the document is offered now,

10.

so the objection is sustained.

MR. CHARNO: Mr. Chairman, may we inquire at this time if Duquesne Light has closed the presentation of its direct case with the exception of any joint case being put in by all of the Applicants?

MR. REYNOLDS: Mr. Chairman, could I, before

We move on, ask for a clarification? We have had a number

of unsponsored documents that have been put in and not

offered by the Applicant in this proceeding. I'm not

clear as to what the basis is for the last ruling. Could

you provide a clarification for the record, because there

are — there are a vast number of documents which were not

generated by the Applicant or authored by the Applicant

which have come into this proceeding as unsponsored documents

by all of the other parties.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: We have taken objections to the documents on an individual basis and made our rulings accordingly. I see no need for clarification. That objection wasn't raised. Perhaps the Board didn't have to consider it.

MR. REYNOLDS: That objection was raised continuously and overruled.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: You made inquiry of Daquesne about the completion of their case?

MR. CHARNO: That's correct.

ğ

2 3

22.

MR. RIESER: Mr. Chairman, I have a little bit of difficulty responding to that inquiry. Perhaps you can correct me if I'm wrong.

It is my understanding that, or at least it is my impression that it has been considered that Duquesne has no case separate from the other Applicants, and in that light I can't really say Duquesne's case is closed because Duquesne is one of the Applicants.

If, on the other hand, our case is something separate from that of the other Applicants, then perhaps I can respond to your request.

MR. CHARNO: The Department's inquiry is directed to whether Duquesne intends to put on any further exhibits through its separate counsel or any further witnesses. It is our understanding that joint counsel is putting on expert testimony and that each company's individual counsel is presenting something resembling a direct case for the individual company.

I am asking if Duquesne's individual counsel has completed the presentation of their case as opposed to the expert testimony and exhibits being placed in evidence by counsel for all of the Applicants.

MR. RIESER: I'm not prepared to be able to say whether or not that is the case today.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: All right. It seems to me that

consider that invitation.

issue. In our discussion of that we invited Duquerne's counsel.

Mr. Olds, to consider bringing another witness in to

testify with respect to the applicability of that rule.

And to the scope of the rule. And he indicated that he would

The Board did not require them to do so. I suppose that really rests with the discretion of Duquesne's counsel.

MR. RIESER: I think that's correct.

Mr. Chairman, I might point out in light of your ruling on the Pennsylvania Economy League report submitted to the Borough of Aspinwall, it might be necessary --

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I can't hear you.

MR. RIESER: In light of your ruling on Applicant's Exhibit 120, it might be necessary for us to obtain a witness from the Borough of Aspinwall to identify this report and testify as to the circumstances under which it was received or prepared or from the Pennsylvania Economy League. That is just one example of why it is difficult to respond to the Department's inquiry.

MR. CHARNO: Again the Department's objection did not go to the authenticity of the report, but the circumstances under which it was prepared and the assumptions underlying the report.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: All right. Mr. Smith has reminded me pursuant to Mr. Reynolds' inquiry, and I will not prolong this, that we also, in making our evidentiary rulings sometimes have looked to the reliance of the company in whose files an unsponsored document was found or to their action in connection with that document.

MR. ZAHLER: Applicant's next witness is Lynn

Wheraupon,

Firestone.

LYNN FIRESTONE

was called as a witness on behalf of Applicant and, having been first duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

MR. ZAHLER: Mr. Chairman, at this time I would like to mark some documents for identification. I request that Applicant's kxhibit 122 be marked as the prepared testimony of Lynn Firestone, consisting of a cover sheet and 27 pages of testimony.

Applicant's Exhibit 123 be marked as the addendum to the prepared testimony of Lynn Firestone, consisting of a cover sheet and two pages of testimony.

That Applicant's Exhibit 124 be marked as IEEE paper of nine pages entitled "The CAPCO Group Probability Technique for Timing Capacity Additions and Allocation of Capacity Responsibility," authored by Lynn Firestone,

Alexander H. Montey and William D. Masters.

2

3

document entitled "Capacity Allocation Study," consisting of a four-page summary, Exhibits I through 4 ravised, and

Applicant's Exhibit 113 be marked as an 11-page

3 3

Exhibits 5 through 7.

3

DIRECT EXAMINATION

7

BY MR. ZAHLER:

3

Mr. Firestone, are the documents that have been

9

marked as Applicant's Exhibit 122 and 123 the testimony you prepared for filing in this proceeding?

10

11

Yes, they are. A

12

Is the document that has been marked as

13

Applicant's Exhibit 124 the article referred to in the

14

testimony you prepared for this proceeding?

15

A Yes, it is.

16

Is Applicant's Exhibit 125 a further detail of the study that is referred to in your testimony?

18

Yes, it is. A

19

Do you have any corrections to the testimony that

you prepared in this proceeding? 20

the date 1967 should be changed to 1968.

21

Yes, I do. With respect to Exhibit 122, there is a

22

correction on page 2 that should be made. The second line,

23

On page 17, the first line, the word following

25

24

Schedule G, "principal," should be changed to the letters

"pre-."

1	Q So how does line 1 now read on page 17?	
2	A "Pocket costs and schedule G pre-commordial."	
3	Q Mr. Firestone, if I ware to ask you the questions	
4	contained in Applicant's Exhibits 122 and 123 today, would	
5	your answers be as they are reflected therein?	
6	A They would, yes.	
7	MR. ZAHLER: I move into evidence at this time	
3	Applicant's 122, 123, 124, and 125.	
9	MR. CHARNO: I don't believe we have had any	
10	statements by the witness with respect to 125.	
11	MR. ZAFLER: The witness testified it was a	
12	further detail of the study referred to in his exhibit.	
1.3	If Mr. Charno would like to cross-examine him about that	
14	MR. CHARNO: I'm sorry?	
15	MR. GOLDBERG: Before you rule on the offer of	
16	these documents into evidence, I would like to ask the witness	
17	some questions on voir dire.	
18	VOIR DIRE EXAMINATION	
19	BY MR.GOLDBERG:	
20	Q Mr. Firestone, do you consider yourself an	
21	expert in the field of probability techniques?	
22	A Well, in certain areas of the field of probability	
23	techniques, yes.	
24	Q What are those areas?	
25	A I consider myself to be expert in the theory of	

1 what has come to be known as the PN allocation process. 2 In the analysis of and the shablishment of the reliability standard for our pool. I would not profess to be expect in the operation of the digital computer that is necessary to perform the probability calculations. 5 Would you please tall ne what dagrees you have 3 received in the field of probability statistics? 7 I have received no degrees in the field of 3 probability statistics. I'm not really awars there are such degrees. 10 Q You are not? 31 A No. 12 Would you please list all of the papers you have 13 written on probability techniques other than the one that 14 is marked as Applicant's Exhibit 124? 15 This is the only published paper that I have 16 co-authored with these other gentlemen, the only published 17 paper I have participated in on probability. 18 Do you have any degrees in any field of 19 mathematics? 20 No, my degree is in electrical angineering. Have you ever done any graduate work in probability and statistics? 23 Informal study at the graduate level, but 28

again not resulting in receipt of a formal degree.

1	
2	colla
3	
4	colle
5	
6	
7	his a
8	
9	mathe
10	diffe
11	trigo
12	menti
13	perha
14	cours
15	
16	'58,
17	was h
18	numbe
19	those
20	time.
21	

24

25

Q Would you state the courses you have taken in college on probability and statistics?

A That taxes my memory some, but I have taken college courses in advanced mathematics, theory of numbers --

Q Would you please limit your answer -
MR. ZAHLER: Could the witness please finish
his answer?

mathematics that are required in an agineering degree.

differential and integral calculus, advanced algebra,

trigonometry. Since graduating from college I have

mentioned taking other study courses. The most significant,

perhaps, is the time I spent in the power system engineering

course that General Electric Company offers.

'58, and it was an eight-month course during which again there was heavy concentration on differential calculus, theory of numbers, matrix algebra, and of course the application of those techniques in the other courses that I studied at that time.

I have forgotten the year, but somewhere in my
past I took a course that was sponsored by the Akron Section
of the Institute of Electrical and Electronic Engineers
having to do with probability theory and probability
mathematics. To the best of my memory, that summarizes my

formal training in mathematics.

MR. GOLDBERG: I would like to move to strike the witness' answer as unresponsive. The question was, if you want me to rephrase it or I can ask the reporter to read it back, please state all of the courses you have taken in college on probability techniques or probability and statistics.

Mr. Firestone's answer to the field of mathematics as a whole. With the exception of one course, all were not in the field of probability statistics.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Technically you may be correct that the answer did not directly respond, but I believe it certainly develops the area of the witness' knowledge, which seems to be what you are probing. My inclination is going to be to leave that answer in the record.

(The documents referred to were marked Applicant's Exhibits 122 thru 125, respectively, for identification.)

nd 2

bwl

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q Mr. Firestone, what theorem is satisfied by the relationship betweenthe frequency function and the distribution function?

(Whereupon, the reporter read the pending question, as requested.)

MR. ZAHLER: I object. I don't believe this is proper voir dire, but is more in the nature of cross-examination.

MR. GOLDBERG: Mr. Chairman, the Witness said that he considered himself an expert in certain parts of probability techniques. This question is aimed at a very fundamental concept of probability techniques.

I think the answer that the Witness gives will further establish whether or not he, indeed, is an expert in some field of probability techniques.

MR. ZAHLER: I'm not denying the right of Mr. Goldberg to cross-examine the witness on it. The question is whether or not this is proper voir dire examination of the Witness.

(The Board confers.)

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: The objection is going to be sustained.

The question might be appropriate for

0.

1;

cross-examination going to the weight to be given to the witness' answers.

MR. GOLDBERG: I think it might be appropriate to have the Witness excused now.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: All right.

(Witness temporarily excused.)

MR. GOLDBERG: Mr. Chairman, I believe there is a sound basis for not admitting Mr. Firestone's testimony in its entirety.

I think by the answers Mr. Fireston has given to the questions this morning and by his testimony itself, he has demonstrated that he is not qualified to give expert testimony on probability tech isques, as applied to allocating capacity or reserve requirements.

However, Mr. Firestonn is apparently the best vehicle through which the Staff can demonstrate that the CAPCO method of allocating reserves contains internal inconsistencies and is inherently biased against small systems.

Therefore, I will not move to strike all of Mr. Firestone's testimony. I will, however, move to strike that portion of his testimony which begins on page 9, line 15, and goes through page 17, line 3.

The basis for that --

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Page 9, line 15?

bw3 1

MR. GOLDBERG: Through page 17, line 3.

The basis of my motion to strike this pertien

of Mr. Firestone's testimony is that it is factual testimony

4 and not expert testimony.

bases any opinion, conclusion or inference. It is testimony concerning the CAPCO agreements which speak for themselves. These same facts that are contained in this portion of Mr. Firestone's testimony are available more reliably from documents which are already in evidence.

rule, requires that the original writing or a auplicate under Rule 1003, be received into avidence with respect to the contents of the writing.

Now, this motion has the exact same basis for the motion that was made by Applicants with respect to portions of Dr. Guy's testimony.

The objection there was there were cartain portions of his testimony which were factual and did not form the basis of an opinion, conclusion or inforence.

I argued against that objection on the basis
that the Applicants had an opportunity to cross-examine
him all they wanted on those portions of his testimony which
contained factual material, and the Board sustained
Applicants' objection, because that material was not the basis

of an opinion, conclusion or inference.

I think the same motion and same argument applies with respect to this portion of Mr. Firestone's testimony.

MR. ZAHLEF: Do I understand that to be all of the objections the Staff has?

MR. GOLDBERG: That is correct, at this time.

MR. ZAHLER: Mr. Chairman, ascuming for the moment that we consider this as fact testimony, I do not understand the basis for excluding it from the testimony of Mr. Firestone. The difference between Dr. Guy's testimony and Mr. Firest ne's testimony was that Dr. Guy had no first-hand knowledge on the fact he was tastifying about. It was on that basis that the Board excluded portions of Dr. Guy's testimony.

Mr. Firestone's testimony goes beyond the documents themselves.

The documents are in evidence. They meat the best evidence rule.

The best evidence rule does not deal with how CAPCO operates under those documents.

The agreements are complicated. The Board on a number of occasions has asked for explanation. We proffer Mr. Firestone to give the explanation, so the other side can cross-examine, and we are faced by an objection that this is unappropriate, and that the evidence is more

A

G

reliable from the documents. Mr. Firestone testify as to how CAPCO operates under the documents on pages 9 through 17.

testiony is at odds with the document and, .if the Staff believes it so, they can cross-examine him to that effect.

I object to the approach of the Staff, which is to ask Mr. Firestone questions as to the expert testimony. castigate the expertise, not raise an objection, and then raise objection to the expertise of his testimony.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Those are separate.

MR. ZAHLER: I did not understand that they were offering objection on the inexpertise of Mr. Firestone.

If that is the case, I don't understand the comment of Mr. Goldberg on Mr. Firestons's emperties.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Do you have a page reference on your ruling on Dr. Guy's testimony?

MR. GOLDBERG: 3013 to 3012. In respect to

Mr. Zahler's comments, I would urge the Board to examine

the argument made there by Applicants, and the argument I

made there, and to examine Mr. Firestone's testimony between

pages 9 and 17.

It is not true he only testifies there, as

Mr. Zahler asserta4, about the way CAPCO operates under the
agreements.

ú.

ES3 11

S4 12

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Let's assume he does two things in that testimony, as I take a hasty look at it.

That he discusses the content of the agreements which relates to your objection that the agreements speak for themselves and also that he describes some of the operating techniques of the companies under those agreements.

Does the Staff see any prejudice in leaving in that part of his testimony in which he describes in summary form the nature of the agreements?

MR. GOLDBERG: Yes, the appropriate time for Mr. Firestone to testify to that is when he appears here as a fact witness. It should not be raised to the level of expert testimony. It has nothing whatsoever to do with the rest of his testimony.

I claim it is inappropriate to introduce this material as part of his expert testimony.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: How about the day-to-day operation of CAPCO, pursuant to these agreements?

MR. GOLDBERG: I think that is more appropriate for his appearance as a fact witness.

He can describe how, factually, they operate under them on a day-to-day basis.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: If this will be his testimony as a fact witness, don't we save time by having it here in clean, consise form in preprinted testimony?

12.

ES4

MR. GOLDBERG: I think it could be stricken now, and when he comes back this same material could be introduced, when he appears as a fact witness.

The important thing he does not base opinions, conclusions and inferences on that and, therafore, it is inappropriate as expert testimony.

MR. ZAHLER: I would point out when Mr. Firestone is returning, he will be testifying on behalf of Ohio Edison as a fact witness.

The statement Mr. Pirestone testifies to within 8 and 17 deals with CAPCO agreements, and he is testifying on behalf of all Applicants. To follow the procedure Mr. Goldberg suggests, t would require Mr. Firestone to testify and then each of the Applicants to testify one after the other. I don't see the reason for that at all.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: We will take five minutes. (Recess.)

bwl

2

3 a

5

6

7 8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17 18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MR. ZAHLER: I had a chance during the break to review the argument with respect to Dr. Guy and I particularly point to page 3031, where the Board ruled, and there they overrule the objection, it was on the basis that Dr. Guy conducted interviews and had no parsonal knowledge as he it.

The Chairman commented on lines 18 and 19, page 3021, the problem of using an expert in this fashion is that it avoids giving the other side cross-exemination on this issue. Mr. Firestone has direct knowledge and the other side can clearly cross-examine as to his costimony.

In short, there is no basis for the Staff's motion in this regard.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: The Board is included to agree with the observations you made with respect to the Guy ruling.

During the intervals we have reviewed that portion of the transcript, and we have reviewed pages 8 through 17, Mr. Firestone's testimony,

Commencing on page 9, moving through 10 and 11 and 12, it is reasonably apparent that, although there is discussion of materials set forth in the CAPCO agreements, there also are conclusions drawn with respect to those agreements, as, for example, on page 10, line 7, in which Mr. Firestone testifies with respect to contain necessities. That, it seems to me, goes beyond the terms of the

themselves.

about recognition within those agreements. Once again it seems to me he is drawing conclusions that may go beyond the scope of the actual language of the agreements.

Again, on line 5 there is talk of recessity.

Continuing to lines 15 through 20, he goes beyond the agreement in describing factual matters which appear to result from his direct person knowleds as to the establishment of certain economies.

Continuing on page 11, line 24, he talks about the intent of the agreement, which clearly is conclusionary and would be within the realm of expert testimony.

On page 12 he singles out what he considers to be an unusual feature of the agreement. Up to that point it seems the mixture of that testimony and expert opinion are sufficiently related, so the the motion should be overruled.

Commencing on page 13 and running over to page 16

17, we appreciate Mr. Goldberg's point that

this testimony does not truly relate to the announced

scope of the expert testimony being proffered today. It

looks as if he has made a departure and begins to testify

with respect to facts relating to the accual operation of the

CAPCO agreement.

And, as we take a look at the letters
announcing the intended area of testimony of the witnesses,
in one sense I think it could be argued that this testimony
falls into the category of the Firestone fact testimony
and perhaps properly does not belong in the mealm of
expert testimony.

Having agreed with Mr Goldberg, wa, nonatheless, think there is some merit to Mr. Zahler's comment that the net result of upholding the objection would be merely to perhaps necessiate hearing additional witnesses from each company to reiterate what Mr. Firestone might be expected to say, testifying later this week in a more factual context.

Since the testimony onpages 13 through 17, evan though it might be considered fact testimony, somewhat apart from the area of expert testimony, is being proffered and supported by all of the experts, it seems to us that expedition and common sense might indicate that we receive it now.

In thinking along those lines, we also have
in mind the question of possible prejudice to the opposition
parties, and since they have had this testimony available
for several months, it seems to us that there would be
no prejudice, and there is no reason why they should not
be prepared to cross-examind with respect to this area today.

-5

7 3

independently might desire to receive at this time. We think it might make more sense in the overall context and flow of the hearings to overrule the objection, notwithstanding our appreciation of its technical merits. Perhaps the Staff would wish to confer for a minute to see if they don't agree with the Board in this area.

MR. GOLDBERG: The only comment I would like to make in light of your ruling is the Staff's concern that that portion of the testimony on which you have basically agreed with the Staff's position, does not rise to the level of expert testimony, when it comes to writing proposed findings of fact and conclusions of law.

CHATRMAN RIGLER: I think it is safe to say we would consider pages 13 through 17 more in the nature of fact testimony which it made possible by Mr. Firestone's direct day-to-day involvement in CAPCO operations.

Wouldn't that be fair?

MR. ZNHLER: Yes. I must confess that Applicants are confused when the Staff talks about "rise to the level of expert testimony." I didn't think there was a difference in the level of fact and expert testimony. It just addresses two different issues.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I think we are in agreement substantially. The Board's ruling is plan, and we will

recall Mr. Firestone and examine him with respect to all of the testimony.

Whereupon,

LYNN FIRESTONE

resumed the stand and, having been previously duly sworm, was examined and testified further as follows:

MR. ZAHLER: If there are no other objections,
I again renew the motions to move into evidence
Plaintiffs Exhibits 122 through 125 at this time.

ES5

arl

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Hearing no other objections, we will receive Applicant's Exhibits 122 through 125 into evidence.

(The documents haretofore
marked Applicant's Exhibits

122 through 125 for identification, were received in evidence)

MR. ZAHLER: Mr. Pirostone is available for cross-examination.

CROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q Mr. Firestone, on page 5 of your testimony,
lines 2 to 8, you state that the Federal Power Commission's
1964 National Power Survey encouraged the industry to
engage in these latter type transactions in order for the
City to do all it could to reduce electric power costs.
The FPC specifically suggested as a means to accomplish that
end the installation of larger and lower installed reserves.

In addition, you go on to state that there was attention given to improved reliability. If the Applicants interconnected and engaged in pooling transactions with nonApplicant CCCT entities so the nonapplicant CCCT entities reduced their costs and passed on these reduced costs to consumers, wouldn't this be consistent with what the National Power Survey of '64 encouraged?

1	ND FAUTED. Could be Called	
	MR. ZAHLER: Could Mr. Goldberg define CCCT?	
2	MR. GOLDBERG:	
3	Q Do you know what that term means?	
d	A No, I don't.	
5	Q You have filed expert testimony on behalf of	
6	all Applicants, I understand. You mean to tell me you	
7	do not understand what CCCT means?	
8	MR. ZAHLZR: I object. I don't understand the	
9	relevance of the question. CCCT is an acronym that I have	
10	been told the lawyers invented for this proceeding. What	
11	relevance it has as to the witness' knowledge is beyond me.	
12	CHAIRMAN RIGLER: The witness can indicate if	
13	he has heard the term.	
14	THE WITNESS: No, I don't know what the acconym	
15	stands for.	
16	BY MR. GOLDBERG:	
17	Q Do you know what the combined CAPCO territory is?	
18	CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I think you should tell him	
19	what it means.	
20	THE WITNESS: I think new I know what it means.	
29	BY MR. GOLDBERG:	
22	Q Do you recall the question understanding CCCT	
23	to mean combined CAPCO territory?	
24	A No. Would you read it back?	
25	(Whereupon, the reporter read from the record,	
	as requested.)	

instance?

1	THE WITHESS: I would think that it would be.
2	although I think that the nonapplicant entities with which
3	I'm familiar within the Ohio Edison territory enjoy
3	those benefits already, or those covantages, which are
5	encouraged by the Federal power survey.
6	MR. GOLDBERG: I move to strike the ensur after
7	"I think it would."
3	CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Sustained.
9	BY MR. GOLDBERG:
0	Q If nonapplicant CCCF entities interconnected
1	with Applicant and others engaged in pooling transactions
2	with Applicants, and as a result improved the nonapplicant:
3	reliability, wouldn't that also be consistent with what
4	was encouraged by the National Power Survey of '642
5	A Yes, I think it would.
6	Q On page 5, line 23 of your testimony, you were
7	asked the question, are there certain basic concepts
3	which must underlie may coordinating arrangement between
9	or among interconnecting utilities? Your answer was yes.
0	What is your understanding of the words "basic
1	concepts"?
2	A Concepts which are fundamental to achieving the
3	purposes intended.
1	Q Would they therefore be necessary in every

1	A It is not necessary if there are several basic
2	concepts. Perhaps it would not be ascassary that each
3	concept would be satisfied in each instance.
A	Q Could you give us an idea of approximately how
5	many coordinating arrangements you have analysed in your
6	career?
7	A I have personally participated in negotiating
8	coordination arrangements or interconnections on behalf of
9	our company with neighboring companies on a number of
10	instances.
11	Q They have all involved Ohio Edison as one of the
12	parties?
13	A Yes, they have.
14	Q You have never analyzed a ccordinating arrangement
15	which involved parties other than Ohio Edison?
16	A I have never had access really to the datailed -
17	papers that would be necessary to review in order to thoroughl
18	analyze a coordinating arrangement of someone else.
19	Q Rave you read Mr. Slammer's prepared direct
20	testimony?
21	A Yes, I have.
22	Q Would you please compare and contrast the meaning
23	of the term "mutuality" you use on page 6, line 1, to the
24	term "reciprocity" which is used in Mr. Slemmer's testimony
0.0	on page 13 of his testimony?

1 I would be glad to give you a copy of his 2 testimony if you would like to look at it. CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I think that is a good idea. å MR. SAHLER: Could Mr. Firestone also have some 5 time to read the testimony? 6 MR. GOLDBERG: Sura. 7 THE WITNESS: Reciprocity on page --MR. GOLDBERG: Page 13, where he begins his 8 discussion of reciprocity. It begins on the bottom of page 13. 9 THE WITNESS: I think generally speaking the 10 two words could be used interchangeably as this is being 71 used in his testimony as compared to mine. 12 BY MR. COLDEERG: 13 On page 6, line 6 of your testimony, you use 14 the phrase "in somewhat similar fashion." What do you mean 15 by the use of that phrase? 16 Well, we are speaking of an interconnection 17 arrangement which has the concept of mutuality attendant to it. 19 Therefore, the obligations that each party will 20 undertake are somewhat similar. And the benefits that 21 each party hopes to derive will be somewhat similar. 22 You would agree then, wouldn't you, that they 23 don't have to be identical? 24

Yes, I would.

,	when did you rired dome across the domeant or
2	mutuality?
3	A I really can't identify that with any precision.
Ą	Q Did you ever see that term in an engineering
5	taxtbook?
3	A I suspect that I have, but I can't identify
7	the time or the reference with precision.
3	Q Would you call that concept an engineering
9	concept or some kind of subjective concept?
10	MR. REYNOLDS: Could I have the question back?
11	(Whereupon, the reporter read the gending
12	question, as requested.)
13	THE WITNESS: I would classify it wore as a
14	subjective concept than as an engineering concept.
15	BY MR. GOLDBERG:
16	Q Are you familiar with the New England Power Pool?
17	A Other than I know there is such a pool, I am
18	unfamiliar with it.
19	Q Then you would not know whether or not the
20	concept of mutuality is basic to the New England Power
21	Pool, would you?
22	A I would not.
23	Q On page 6, line 1, you say the concept of
24	mutuality is basic to any coordination transaction con-
25	templated by interconnecting utilities. In light of your

previous enswer, wouldn't you have to qualify that statement?

A That is a statement of my belief, that any coordinating transaction which hopes to be a successful transaction must incorporate the concept of mutuality.

Whether the New England Pool incorporates it or not, I do not know.

Q How did you determine that belief, Mr. Firestone?

A Well, I have arrived at that belief through long years of experience in working on behalf of my company with companies in working out interconnection arrangements, and through 10 long years of experience working in our CAPCO group organization and working with reliability organizations that exist in the industry.

Q Your experience is limited to the CAPCO pool, is it not?

A No, it is not. I have personal experience in working out interconnection arrangements with other parties that precede the coming into being of CAPCO. Would you like me to recite some of those?

Q That is not necessary.

They all involved Ohio Edison, don't they?

A Other than my participation within ECAR, the
East Central Area Reliability group where I functioned on a
committee or a task force that addressed itself to questions
of this type, my total experience, yes, has to do with

A.

working on behalf of Ohio Edison and working out interconnection agreements with other parties.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I would be interested in hearing a recitation of what those other agreements might be.

THE WITNESS: Somewhat chronological, my recollection is starting in 1956, I participated working out interconnection agreement with the Columbus and Southern Ohio Electric Company. Somewhat following that, I worked out an interconnection agreement with Dayton Power 5 Light Company.

Later I worked on agreements that resulted in interconnection arrangements between the Cleveland Electric Illuminating Company and ourself.

On another occasion I worked on an agreement that resulted in an interconnection between -- a threaparty interconnection arrangement among Ohio Edison, American Electric Power, and the Allegheny Power System.

On other occasions I worked on agreements that resulted in an Ohio Power-Chio Edison interconnection agreement in connection with what is now known as the Buckeye Rural Electric Cooperative group.

I have worked over the years on interconnection arrangements involving the Ohio Valley Electric Corporation of which Ohio Edison is a sponsoring company.

At the moment that is all that comes to mind.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

6m

Q Mr. Firestone, would you please describe in a little more detail the nature of the task force with respect to ECAR?

A Yes, I will try.

blackout, which occurred in 1965, there was great emphasis on the need to take steps that would assure in the future increased levels of reliability would be achieved by the bulk power supply systems in this country. The companies within the part of the country where Ohio Edison is located, organized ECAR which covers all or parts of eight states, Michigan, Ohio, part of western Pennsylvania, Kentucky, Indiana, West Virginia, some of Virginia, and some of Tennessee.

The purpose of this group was to establish rules or procedures that in total would assure bulk power system reliability within this area.

One of the subcommittees that were structured within that group was a group identified as the system reliability advisory panel. There were several panels of this type and the purpose of each of these panels was to be comprised first of all of individuals that were knowledgeable and expert within their given field and that would undertake to study potential problems or steps that

on this system reliability advisory panel from the inception of the ECAR organization and for a pariod of, I believe, roughly seven years.

There were six other representatives in addition to myself. These individuals were chosen because of their expertise and because of the geographic distribution somewhat of the companies that they were employed by.

During the course of those seven years, this group explored many, many avenues, searching — in connection with installed generating capacity requirements, searched for rules of good practice or good conduct which if the members of ECAR were to follow would in the aggregate assure adequate and reliable installed generating capacity within the confines of ECAR.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q Based on your answer to the Chairman's question, a few moments ago, am I correct in concluding that all your experience is with major, private electric utilities?

A Well, that is not totally correct. My answer centers around the definition, I believe, of an interconnection arrangement or interconnection contract. I have had experience in negotiating or working with rural electric suppliers of electricity and with municipal suppliers of electricity who Ohio Edison wholesales power to.

0 Was that work done on behalf of Ohio Edison?

My participation in that work was on behalf of Ohio

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Mr. Firestone, going back to that

3

Edison, yes.

4

list of companies where you worked on the interconnection

5

agreement; did any of those bulk power transactions 6

involve individual contracts for sale, for rusale of fixa

3

power or emergency power for sale for resale of either

9

firm power or emergency power?

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

13

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

THE WITNESS: The answer to your question is yes, they did. I would have to elaborate what, though. Cur company has several interconnections with cartain of our neighboring companies and the first interconnection that would be established between our company and an adjacent company would, of course, require a facilities agreement setting forth the responsibilities for providing the facilities and it would also require the consummation of an interconnection agreement which would sot forth the services that we expect would be provided by way of the interconnecting facility.

Normally under such an agreement, various classes of services would be spelled out and the appropriate charges for those services would be defined. Emergency power, the exchange of emergency power would be a normal component of such an interconnection agreement.

be an unusual situation, although again it comes to mind that some years back Ohio Edison and Cleveland Electric Illuminating worked out a staggered construction arrangement which in effect amounted to Cleveland buying unit power from an Ohio Edison unit for a pariod of time following which there was a mutual back-up provision spelled out.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Is unit power different from firm electric power, or do you use them synonymously?

THE WITNESS: No, we do not use them synonymously.

The definitions would be different. The unit power would be power generated from a specific unit. That power would be available only when the specific unit would be available, and be restricted to the extent that unit's capability might be restricted.

Firm power would be contemplated as being a delivery of power having the same degree of firmness as power we sould supply to our retail customers.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Except that it would be wholesale power?

THE WITNESS: Well, the rate would be a matter of determination.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: But it would be wholesale power?

THE WITNESS: I can't address myself to what the

rate would be.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I wasn't asking about the rate.

THE WITNESS: Well, I interpret your use of the word "wholesale" as going to the rate.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q A little while ago in response to my question on the phrase "in somewhat similar fashion," you indicated it didn't have to be in identical fashion.

In order for your concept of mutuality to be satisfied, is it necessary that the banefits derived from coordination by each of the two utilities be identical?

A It is not necessary that either the benefits nor the obligations be identical. It is highly desirable that they be identical, but living in a practical world, I think it is too optimistic to think that identical benefits and identical sets of responsibilities can be achieved.

though it is, in my judgment, impossible to achieve an identical situation on both sides of the arrangement.

The closer one could come to having an identical condition, the more desirable, the more perfect the arrangement would be, in my judgment.

end 6

S7 bwl

Q Why is it more desirable forthem to be identical?

A Well, if I could go back some and answer that by way of reciting how I think the interconnected system that exists in this country or in the part of the country where Ohio Edison operates evolved, I believe I can enswer that question.

The Ohio Edison system is interconnected with nearly all or all of the surrounding electric companies that are contiguous to it.

They, in turn, are interconnected with the companied that are contiguous to them.

So that we, in fact, find our power system operating in an interconnected environment.

An environment in which we really have no control
We influence the environment, but we cannot control it. So
and again the nature of electricity being, as it is, it
flows through the path of least resistance.

person living in such an environment or operating a power system in such an environment to burden that eni environment by taking advantage of it. This, of course is undesirable. If that occurs, to me that represents a bad situation and a problem.

If all of the neighbors in this environment

2

5

6

3

7

9

10

11

12

13

10 15

16

17

13

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

shouldered their responsibilities and got benefits that were somewhat commensurate with one another, it would not be necessary to have a formal framework of rules, in my judgment.

But, once again, I believe that is too idealistic to hope for and, therefore, in my judgment, the way to assure that this environment will continue to be adequate and be reliable electrically-speaking, and that people will not take undue advantage of the environment, is to structure a set of rules governing obligations that one has to this environment. And, if each individual discharges his obligations, then the environment in total will be healthy, will be reliable, and these benefits will glow.

Beginning on the bottom of page 8 and going to the top of page 9 of your testimony, you are talking about mutuality further. You mention common objectives would be an alternative to quantifying total benefits and then prescribing a basis for sharing is to establish common objectives at the outset.

What type of objectives do you have in mind there?

Well, the matter of the proper amount of installed A generating capacity that is necessary to assure an adequate level of reliability, in my judgment, is the most important common objective to be considered and to be established.

1.3

Q Then, do large and small systems oftentimes have common objectives?

A Perhaps in the general sense they have common objectives. Whether they have formalised common objectives under a contractual agreement, is another matter.

Q I mean in the same sense that you use that phrase in your testimony.

A Of course, I'm using the phrase as -- in connection with structuring of a formal pool.

And, to me, one of the duties that arises in the structuring or rules for a formal pool begins in that these rules sometimes are based on a sharing of the benefits.

I'm trying to make the point here that determination of benefits is an extremely subjective matter and that,.
as time passes, it becomes more and more subjective.

So to correct that difficulty, it is more appropriate, in my judgment, to base the pool rules on responsibilities rather than on benefits.

And, if each man discharges his responsibilities, then one can be assured the common objective will be reached, and one can be reasonably sure the benefits will be there, and it is up to each participant to continue to convince himself thathe is or is not enjoying sufficient benefits that will cause him to want to continue to participate in the pool.

bw4

Q Couldn't Buckeye Power supply facilities be planned on a one-system basis if one or move nonApplicant CCCT entities were a manber of the CAPCO Pool?

MR. SAHLER: Could a have the question again?

(Whereupon, the Reporter read the pending question, as requested.)

I'm aware, there is no limit to the number of omtities that could come together and commit themsels to planning a system on a one-system basis to accommodate the needs of all.

I would say, though, that the more participants, the greater would be the difficulty in reaching agreements, as to what constitutes the one-system plan.

BY MR GOLDBERG:

Q Do the CAPCO agreements result in a competitive advantage to the 'CAPCO companies vis-a-vis the nonCAPCO entities in the area!

MR. REYNCLDS: Let me have that back.

(Whereupon, the reporter read the pending question, as requested.)

ES7

arl

THE WITNESS: If I could, I would like to ask you to be a little more specific. That is entremely broad and extremely general. I have trouble concentrating on anything specific in that question.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q As far as the CAPCO companies being a compatitor in their area, do they have an advantage over the nonCAPCO companies as a result of your entering into the CAPCO agreements?

A Well, let me say that the CAPCO companies state as one of their objectives to achieve such aconomies of scale as may be available to them. I believe that each of the CAPCO parties enjoys lower total costs as a consequence of utilizing larger generating units by wirtue of being in CAPCO than each company could utilize by itself.

Q What are the reasons for CAPCO's denial of membership to nonapplicant CCCT ertities?

MR. ZAHLER: Objection. There is no support in the record or that this witness has testified as to any denials of membership. Nor has the witness testified as to denials of membership.

MR.GOLDBERG: There is in the record testimony as to denials of membership to CAPCO. This witness testifies as an expert witness on behalf of all Applicants in the CCCT

area is testifying with respect to the CAPCO agreements, and I think it is perfectly reasonable to ask him the reasons for not allowing others to become members of CAPCO.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: First, you have to establish that they haven't allowed others.

MR. ZAHLER: I have no objection to Mr. Coldberg asking the question in a hypothetical form. If. As this witness' testimony is, I object to the form of the question.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I think you need some foundation.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q What would be the reasons, Mr. Firestone, for CAPCO denying membership to other entities in the CCCT area?

MR. ZAHLER: Objection. I think Mr. Goldberg rephrased the question again and it still suffers from the same problems as before.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Sustained.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Are there any reasons why CAPCO would not want any other members other than the ones that are already participating in CAPCO?

MR. ZAHLER: When Mr. Goldberg is referring to CAPCO, does he mean the CAPCO Members, or does he mean entity known as CAPCO?

MR. GOLDBERG: The CAPCO pool.

2

3

d

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

15 16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MR. ZAHLER: I'm not sure what Mr. Coldberg means by the CAPCO pool now. The CAPCO pool is composed of the CAPCO members.

MR. GOLDBERG: Right.

MR. ZAHLER: Then do you mean the CAPCO members? CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I think the witness can answer it.

THE WITNESS: Well, there are perhaps two natural phenomena or fundamental phenomena . which in my judgmant tend to define the proper size of a pooling group. One we touched on earlier. That is the decisionmaking process.

CAPCO pool consists of members that are there through their own choice and there are, of course, provisions for withdrawal so that if at any time one of the members is unhappy with the decision that must be made, or in disagreement with it, that is his recourse. He may withdraw.

The more entities that come into existence, the more difficult it is to make a decision. That would encourage you to have fewer participants rather than more.

The second fundamental in my judgment goes to the economy of scale. That is one of the compalling reasons that we in CAPCO have put this group together and have worked diligently on making the progress we have.

We have tried to use equipment that is suitable for the group, but really is too large for each of us to use by ourselves.

Now in pursuing that, we bump into the frontier of technology. Once again, when you have achieved the size of the group, proper composition of the group that you are capable of utilizing the largest piece of equipment that technology knows how to provide, you have enhaughed the economy of scale avenue.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Would the nuclear units that are involved in these proceedings be an example of the generating units that are too large for each of the companies to use by itself?

THE WITNESS: Yes, it would. And the economy of scale is very definitely a factor there. Nuclear units of the 1200 megawatt size which are being planned by the CAPCO group are too large for one of the entities to use by itself, absent some sort of an arrangement with a partner.

Of course, the economy, dollars per kilowatt for nuclear capacity proves itself in at 1200 magawatt size unti as compared to alternate forms of energy at a lower size unit, 400 or 500 magawatt unit, I think the reversa would be true.

The nuclear unit would not have the competitive advantage at that size.

-

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: In your answer, you mention the possibility of withdrawal from CAPCO. Emphain what is involved should a member decide to withdraw, particularly in terms of how long it would take, and what financial commitment it would involve.

THE WITNESS: The commitments, of course, go to the construction of additional generating capacity.

Currently the CAPCO capacity addition program extends through 1986.

The lead time required for nuclear units particularly seems to be ever increasing, but currently CAPCO planners feel that six to 10 years of lead time is a must.

Therefore, we have a capacity program, as I say, that carries us through 1935. If a party were to announce today that he intended to withdraw, he would have to perform on the obligations that arise from this construction program that carries through 1986.

He would not be involved in any additions beyond that program.

In addition to that responsibility or that obligation, he would also have back-up obligations that would exist throughout the life of the generating units that had been committed while he was an active member of the group.

bwl :

G

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: There is no provision for his selling those shares to other numbers, as a matter of right?

THE WITNESS: The shares in the units that are now committed, but not yet in operation.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Or even the units that are in operation? In other words, is there a contractual provisions which requires remaining members to buy out existing numbers?

THE WITNESS: No, there is not. There are contracted provisions that any arrangement that one of us would undertake with a nonCAPCO party subsequent to the signing of the CAPCO agreement, must not conflict with the obligations that we undertook under the CAPCO agreement.

But I can't answer your question procisely.

A party is free to do whathe would want to do with

an outside party, provided it does not conflict nor underconhis responsibilities to the CAPCO partners.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I was looking for a situation in which a member wishes to withdraw, but has these ongoing responsibilities with respect to future generation you have described, and also owns its proportionate share in certain existing units.

I was wondering if there was some mandatory provision whereby the other mambars of CAPCO would buy back a portion of the CAPCO generating capacity, so

1/3

that the withdrawing member could obtain its generation elsewhere?

THE WITNESS: There is no such provision with respect to buy-back. If one of the parties should choose to withdraw, it obviously would be a very trausatic experience for the remaining partners. The target valiability of the remaining pool would have to be investigated and appropriate revisions of the responsibility or appropriate responsibilities would have to be determined, depending on the circumstances.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Would it be an equally traumatic experience for the withdrawing partner, as for the remainingpartners?

partner would not choose to withdraw. Again, depending on the circumstances, it probably would be -- using my word "mutality" -- it would be traumatic to the withdrawing party, as well as to the parties that remain.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: What would be the effect of withdrawal with respect to the transmission egreement, as far as the withdrawing party goes?

party would have to honor the obligations he undertook while he was a member of the group and, of course, would be entitled to the rights that he achieved from those

bw3

transmission facilities, and then he would be excused from participating in or benefiting from transmission agreements that come into being after his withdrawal.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Do you have may estimate as to the length of time that would be required for one of the CAPCO members to effectively associate itself with CAPCO company operations?

the intention to withdraw from CAPCO, I would have ongoing responsibilities for the construction of generating units through 1936. And thereafter I would have ongoing responsibilities for sharing reserve backup or providing backup throughout the life of the CAPCO units that shwe been committed, had been committed prior to today. So it would be a long process.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: So as a practical matter, withdrawal would be a very serious and unlikely event, except
in a really major occasion with respect to some company?
THE WITNESS: Yes, it would.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

- Q Is transmission essential to a reliable bulk power supply?
- A As I think of bulk power supply, and as the world exists today, I would say, yes, it is. In the purest idealistic sense, it is not. It is conceivable that each

residence in this country could have a source of electricity in the basement. If that were the case, widespread cascaling outages would be nonexistent.

- Q That is not the fact, though, is it?
- A No, it is not. It is not idealistic.
- Q Is the CAPCO basic operating agreement in effect today?
 - A CAPCO basic operating agreement? Was, it is.
- Q Mr. Firestone, I would like you to take a look at the CAPCO basic operating agreement which is marked as NRC Staff Exhibit 202, NRC Document Number 233.

Would you please tell me the basis for your answer that the CAPCO basic operating agreement is in effect today?

A We had for some period of time operated under parayto-party bilateral interconnection agreements which predated the CAPCO basic operating agreement.

A great deal of elfortwas expended on developing this agreement.

I can't find the date when it was first adopted. It has been in force a little over a year, and it is my understanding that it has been extended by its terms to March of 1977.

EL

azl

1

A

5

6

7

3

10

12

13

94

15

15

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

21

25

Q I would like to direct your attention to Article 21, which appears on page 40 of that agreement.

A Yes.

Q Is it still your tastimony that this agreement is in effect today?

A Yes, it is. There is a supplemental agreement that has modified Article 21 to extend the life of this agreement until, I believe it is, March 1, 1987.

Q Does that also contain the phrase "or such time as the parties execute the generating agreement, whichever is the earlier"?

A I would have to see the extension agreement to answer that with certainty.

I believe it in offect picks up this same language and just changes the date to 1977.

Q Have you executed the generating agreement?

A No, we have not.

On page 11, beginning on line 23 of your testimony, you state that the CAPCO basic operating agreement is the document that is intended to supersede the respective bilateral contracts by and between CAPCO parties which were in existence prior to the agreement.

What do you mean by "respective bilateral contracts by and between CAPCO parties that were in existence prior to the agreement"?

* *

A Each of the companies has or had in existence an agreement with any neighboring company with whom it had an interconnection.

In the case of Ohio Edison, as I mentioned earlier, we have interconnections with Columbus and Southern Ohio Electric Company. We have a bilateral agreement with them.

We have interconnections with Dayton Power and Light, and bilateral agreement with them.

We have interconnections agreement with Chic Power, subsidiary of American Electric Power, and bilaceral agreements with them.

Allegheny Power, West Penn Power, and bilatoral agreements covering all of them.

Interconnection with Toledo Edison and bilateral agreement covering that.

Q Would you please point to the language in the basic operating agreement which states that the agreement supersedes the respective bilateral contracts by and between the CAPCO parties which were in existence prior to the agreement?

Perhaps I could help. Azticle 20 on page 40. Mould that be what you are relying on when you testified about the CAPCO agreements superseding the respective bilateral contracts?

3	
1	
2	
62	
-	
3	
3	-
7	-
8	
9	
10	
11	And the same of th
12	
1.3	
14	1
15	
15	
17	
18	
19	
20	

22

23

23

23

A Yes.

Q That is the provision of the basic operating agreement on which you base your answer?

A To the best of my recollection. I don't claim to recall what each section of this agreement goes to, but it seems to me, just reading it now, that, yes, this section accomplishes what I have said.

Not being a lawyer, that is an engineer's interpretation.

Q Are there any CAPCO agreements which were executed before the basic operating agreement?

A CAPCO agreements meaning agreements among the CAPCO parties?

O Yes.

A Yes. I believe there were. The memorandum of understanding which was signed in 1967 was to the best of my recollection the first so-called CAPCO sgreenent.

Subsequent to that, there has been a transmission agreement consummated and an administration agreement consummated.

There have been various, lass formal, or lasser agreements consummated.

Q Is the memorandum of understanding affected by Article 20 of the CAPCO basic operating agreement?

A Well, it is affected in that Article 30, I would

judge implements one of the goals or statements of purpose that was -- that is incorporated in the original memorandum of understanding.

CHAIRMAN RIGHER: Mr. Firestone, when you have been describing interconnection agreements, I disn't hear you mention any between Chio Edison and Ponnsylvania Power.

Was that an oversight?

THE WITNESS: There was an oversight.

And after I finished, it occurred to me I didn't mention
an interconnection between Chio Edison and Duquesone Light.

Pennsylvania Power is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ohio Edison. We have planned the transmission facilities for Ohio Edison, corporate, Pennsylvania Power, on a one-system concept.

It is inherent in my thinking that it is one system. There are certainly interconnections between the two as we have interconnections between the Chio Edison system and Duquesne Light.

MR. SMITH: Mr. Pirestone, I'm not sums I understood your testimony correctly, but did I understand you to state that the basic operating agreement supersaces bilateral contracts between CAPCO parties and nonCAPCO parties?

THE WITNESS: If that is what I said, I didn't intend to say that. It is intended that the basic operating agreement supersedes the bilateral agreements that swist

among the CAPCO parties. It is intended that the bilateral agreements between CAPCO parties and nonCAPCO parties remain in effect, but that we operate under those agreements in a manner that would not conflict with the basic operating agreement to the extent that we can.

CAPCO agreement coming into being, between a CAPCO party and a nonCAPCO party that would take precedence over the CAPCO agreement.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Why don't we take a 10-minute break?

(Recess.)

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q Mr. Firestone, on page 8, line 14 of your testimony, you state the definition of equivable sharing is extremely difficult and largely subjective.

Then on page 19, line 21, you answer very definitely not in response to the question, in your opinion would the equal percentage of peak load method of sharing reserves in most situations be an equitable besis on which coordinating utilities could share reserves? If equitable sharing is subjective, what engineering expercise do you apply in determining what is a good or had method of equitable sharing?

A When I speak of equitable sharing being largely

2

13

4

3

6

8

9

10

11

12

13

id

15

16

100

13

19

20

lock at benefits.

subjective, I'm speaking of shares of benefits. My approach to solving that problem is to really develop rules that don't rest on the need to quantify benefits in the sharing of them, but to move to a definition of responsibilities. Unfortunately, when it comes to installed reserve capacity, the reliability analysis dives one the vehicle for defining responsibilities and avoiding the need to

These rules which you have developed, are they your rules?

Certainly not. I would like to think that I have played a fairly substantial role in developing the rules that we have, but by no means are they my rules.

Well, if it is largely subjective, and the mached does not require quantifying items, would you please emplain how you can be so certain in your answer very definitely Dot?

MR. ZAHLER: I request I have the question wend back.

(Whereupon, the reporter read the pending quastion, as requested.)

MR. ZAHLER: Could I ask Mr. Goldberg what it is in his question?

MR. GOLDBERG: The method of determining whether

22

22

23

24

1	or not you have a good or bad method of equitable sharing.
2	MR. ZAHLER: Could I have that repeated again,
3	please?
d	(Whereupon, the reporter re-read the pending
5	question, as requested.)
6	MR. SAHLER: Now I'm slightly confused with that
7	the use of the word "method" is. It is used later on in the
8	question Mr. Goldberg asked, and I'm not sure it is being
9	used the same way both times.
10	Maybe it would be helpful if the question could
11	be rephrased.
12	MR. GOLDBERG: Could you please re-read
13	the question I asked Mr. Fire-tone?
14	(Whereupon, the reporter again re-read the
15	pending question, as requested.)
16	THE WITNESS: I'm confused. Where am I?
17	MR. GOLDBERG: You are answering the quastion
18	which was just read.
19	CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Mr. Zahler askod you if you
20	wanted to rephrase it.
21	MR. GOLDBERG: No, I don't.
2.2	THE WITNESS: I'm not totally certain I have
23	understood your question, but the method, as you put it,
24	that I advocate is not a subjective method. It is a very
25	objective method. It does require quantification rather

than no quantification.

The method I advocate is based on reliability analysis, not on evaluation of benefits.

S

Having founded the method on reliability and the stated objective that an equitable sharing of reserve responsibility is achieved when each party contributes to the combined reserve position in the same proportion as he expects to receive help from it, that is my definition of equity.

And then the method that achieves that, in my judgment, is an equitable method. Any other method that falls short of achieving that, in my judgment, is not an equitable method.

I have attempted to demonstrate here with an example that percent reserve falls far short of

16 aciieving the goal I have stated.

Q I understand your method and we will get into that later.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

page 8, line 14, where you say the definition of equitable sharing is extremely difficult and largely subjective and how in light of that you can be so certain of your answer on page 19, beginning on line 21, that the equal percentage method is very definitely not equitable and is extremely

poor.

A The phrase you select on page 8 is there within the context of a discussion of cost reductions or benefits.

I'm saying that equitable sharing of benefits is largely a subjective matter.

Now we move to page 19, and I'm speaking of a method for assigning responsibilities.

Q So when you use the phrase "equitable charing" on page 8, you are limiting that phrase to cost reductions; is that corract?

A Again I haven't read all of page 8, but I believe that that enswer on page 8 is directed toward benefits arising from pooling of which cost reduction is one.

Q Well, then, please describe just how broad the phrase "equitable sharing" is as you have used it on page 8, if it includes something other than cost reductions?

A I have attempted to use it in the content that if one attempts to, on a continuing basis, evaluate the benefits that one is emjoying by being a party to the pool, and then use that evaluation as a basis for detormining whether equitable sharing is being achieved or not, that you are moving into an area that is largely subjective, and that one of the areas of benefit is cost reduction, but there are others.

Q Isn't one of the benefits from participating in a

1 | pool, the sharing of nuclear power?

A Well, the nuclear power has nothing magical about it. If it proves to be more reliable or lower in cost than some other form of generation, then those are benefits.

Q If in fact a pool has decided to build nuclear units, then isn't the sharing of the nuclear power one of the benefits that are obtained from participation in the pool?

A Well, maybe we are getting hung up on words.

The decision by the CAPCO pool to use nuclear power rests on the expectation that it will be lower in cost than power from coal. And if that expectation is realised, that is a benefit.

Q So there certainly is a direct connection between the sharing of nuclear power and cost reductions?

A I guess, yes.

end 10

0.		and :	it is	true, is i	t not,	that	aoma	of th	1.3
reserves	of	the	CAPCO	companies	10111	сопа	fron	these	
nuclear :	mi	-92							

- A. Yes, that is true.
- Q On page 21, line 13, of your testimony, you use the phrase "common denominator."

Are you using that phrase in a mathematical sense or only as a figure of speech there?

- A As a figure of speech.
- Q What do you mean by capacity responsibility on line 19 of page 21?
- A Well, it is contemplated under the CAPCO agrangement that each party will be given an assignment of responsibility to pay the costs appointed with certain capacity.

That assignment of responsibility may be coincident with that party's ownership interest, onit may not be.

MR. SMITH: Mr. Goldberg, before you continue, several questions ago I think your question was, some of the reserves will be from CAPCO Units?

MR. GOLDEERG: CAPCO nuclear units.

MR. SMITH: And your answer was, yes?

THE WITNESS: That is correct.

MR. SMITH: This will be operating reserves and installed reserves?

THE WITNESS: This will be both.

Really, it is difficult or impossible to identify a particular block of sapacity and say, now that is reserve capacity and this over here is seen coher kind of capacity.

We have a complement of capacity that we construct to serve a given load.

Of course, we are forecasting the load. I'm speaking now on a planning basis. We forecast the load. We plan them a complement of capacity to serve this forecast load and to achieve a given level of reliability.

Now, only time will tell what equipment will break, what equipment will be late in coming into service, things of this nature.

We expect to use all of teh capacity resources we have, as needed to supply this load, in order to get the desired level of reliability.

We would contemplate normally to operate the most efficient, lowest operating cost-type of capacity.

we would expect to load that as heavily as we can, so that the nuclear capacity is what we would call baseloaded.

Above it would be the next higher cost, operating cost of capacity and then above it would be the highest operating cost of capacity, so that on a day-to-day basis, now,

bw3

on an operating basis, you would expect your reserve to be made up of the capacity that has the highest operating cost. And, unless you are experiencing heavy breakage of equipment, your reserve would be sitting, not operating, but ready to operate.

But if, for some unforeseen reason, the higher cost capacity is broken, then it is conceivable that some of your reserve is made up of your nuclear depactey.

You can't flatly designate one place to going to do this and nothing else, and so on.

Have I enswered your question?

MR. SMITH: Yes.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: But your basic program or your intention is to use the nuclear capacity as baseload?

buy and install a complement of capacity that will serve this load at a given level of reliability and incur the lowest overall costs. The nuclear capacity, of course, has the highest fixed charges, has the highest capital costs and the lowest operating costs.

You try to utilize that capacity for your baseload serv ce. Your cil-fired so-called peaking capacity has the lowest fixed cost with highest operating costs.

You try to install that really to take care of the reserve.

:5

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: In answering Mr. Smith's question, you used the word "we" savaral times. Did you meen CAPACO operating as a unified system, when you said "we," or did you mean Ohio Edison and Paunsylvania Power?

THE WITNESS: I can't recall the specific places

It would be applicable to both. Chic Edison and CAPCO. This would be a common objective that I think power supply planners would try to achieve the objectives I have stated.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Thank you.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

On page 21, line 20, you use the phrase "expected ability." Are you using that in the mathematical sense or as a figure of speech?

A I'm using that in the mathematical sense, in that these are prospective calculations.

ability" is? With emphasis on the word "expected" in the mathematical sense?

A As I was saying a moment ago, in the planning process, we forecast load that we think will require serving. We plan then a complement of capacity to supply that load.

And then in our reliability analysis, we marge the

bw5

ES11 16

mathematical model of the capacity complement with the mathematical model of the load to compute what we call capacity margins. And this calculation is done really on a day-by-day basis and for all combinations of load and capacity that can exist.

A margin where the available capacity exceeds the to be served, we call a positive margin. The sum of all such positive margins we identify as a measure of a party's ability to provide help to someone else.

We also quantify negative margins, days on which the available capacity is expected to be less than the load requirement, and tehn the quantification of that negative margin is an indication of a party's need for help.

These are all on a prospective basis, before the fact.

1:2

Q Yes, but what I'm after is basically a simple definition or explanation of what is meant by the word "expected" in mathematics.

A "Expected" means as it is used here, useds that it is a forecast. It is your expectation of semething that only time will tell will reveal the facts.

Q If you have a set of date, what would be the expected value of that set?

A I'm afraid I don't understand that quastion.

Q Is there a phrase which ordinary laymen and familiar with, which has the same meaning as empected value?

A Well, I could say to you that I expect it is going to rain tomorrow. And if it rains tomorrow, then I could say then I was right. If it doesn't rain, then I say, well, I was wrong.

Q Is that your mathematical definition than?

A I'm trying to convey to you what I'm meaning when I use the word "expected." That is a calculation on estimate of the future occurrence to the greatest degree of precision that I can accomplish. But again I wouldn't know with certainty whether this ability to help is actually there or not until after the fact.

Q I understood you to say, however, in response
to my initial; question about this phrase that you were using
that in the mathematical sense. Doesn't expected value have

10

9

11

12

13 14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

a precise mathematical definition?

A What was your phrase again?

Q Expected ability is the phrase you use on page 21, line 20.

My original question was is that the mathematical sense or just a figure of speech, and your answer was that it was in the mathematical sense in which you ware using that.

What I'm trying to get from you is a precise definition of expected value. It has a precise mathematical definition, does it not?

MR. ZAHLER: I did not mean to interrupt. Objection. Asked and enswered. The witness testified as to what his understanding of expected value means. That has been asked a number of times already.

MR. GOLDBERG: I'm trying to find out if he is aware of the fact it has a pracise mathematical definition.

MR. ZAHLER: The witness testified about it. The language he used in his testimony was not expected value, but expected ability. He testified in what sense he used that phrase.

Mr. Goldberg asked what expected value meant, and he testified as to his understanding of that, and we are now going over it again.

MR. GOLDBERG: Ability is one of the things Mr.

ď,

5 0

Firestone is talking about in measuring and predicting.

The ability has, I submit, an expected value. I'm trying to find out the mathematical definition of expected value with respect to the ability.

That is how he used the term "empected." He said he was using it in the mathematical sease. I don't think he has given us a mathematical definition of it yet.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I will give him one more chance.

being used, or I have used it in the mathematical sense, the mathematical sense to me is a distinction between being able to state something that has happened and state that with certainty as contrasted to stating a predicted event which does have some uncertainty associated with it.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Mr. Coldberg, you indicated in one of your questions that there was a phrase that would occur to the layman.

MR. GOLDBERG: I'm about to get to that.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

- Q Have you ever read or heard that the definition of expected value is being the same as average?
- A I don't believe -- I couldn't say I have never heard that. If I have heard it, it didn't have any particular significance to me.

MR. ZAHLER: Could I ask Mr. Goldberg what he

means by average? If he uses it in the mathematical sense, there are a number of definitions.

MR. GOLDBERG: The mean is the same as average, which is the same as expected ability.

I will let Mr.Firestone testify as to that and had can give a precise definition of average.

MR. ZAHLER: I object to that. I don't know what relevance it has to the testimony.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Sustained.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q A little while ago, Mr. Firestone, in describing what you thought was -- what you meant by the term "erpected ability," you said your CAPCO method analyzes all combinations of load and capacity that can exist. Do you recall that?

A I don't know if I said those precise words, but, yes, I said something very similar to that.

Q Isn't it true that there are an infinite number of possibilities of loads and capacity that can exist?

A The statement that I made was in consection with merging a mathematical model of our forecast load with a mathematical model of our capacity. There are not an infinite number of combinations in the merging of those two models.

We quantify all combinations that can exist in the merging of those two models.

1	Q All the combinations that can exist?
2	A Yes.
3	Q You say there are a finite number of them and
4	only a finite number?
5	A Yes, that is what I'm saying. That is what I
6	say.
7	Q On page 21, line 17 through 22, you sestified
8	that CAPCO utilizes a probability analysis to
9	proportion total capacity responsibility among the CAPCO
10	parties such that each party's expected ability to provide
11	help to the others is proportional to its potential need
32	to help from others.
13	Is it correct to say you purposely developed
14	or designed this CAPCO probability method so that its
15	application to the parties would result in each party's
16	expected ability to provide help to others being
17	proportional to its potential need to help from others?
13	MR. REYNOLDS: Could I have that question back?
19	(Whereupon, the reporter read the pending
20	question, as raquested.)
21	
22	
23	

end 12

MR. REYNOLDS: He left a phrase out of the quotation which may be inadvertent.

I believe you misspoke, if you are quoting his enswer. You left out the phrase "with reliability as the common denominator," which would be relevant in terms of what you were answering.

MR. GOLDBERG: I didn't leave anything out.

I am referring to simply that portion which says that --after the "such that." The result that he is after in
this method.

MR. REYNOLDS: I'm sorry.

MR. GOLDBERG: If you want to include, I don't mind reading the whole thing. I didn't intentionally do it.

In the context of the whole quote.

THE WITNESS: Your statement is an accurate statement of our intent.

Let me add that the assignment of those responsibilities is conditioned on the fact that the total amouth of capacity that is to be provided is determined under a reliability rule, and then it is the responsibility for that amount of capacity that is assigned under the rule or under the concept, as I have see riped.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q What I would like to know, hewever, is if you purposely developed and designed this method, so that that

result would be reached?

bw2

trying to find a basis for affixing individual responsibilities that was equitable to each individual and assured achievement of the reliability goal, and this was the method than aveload from that analysis and, therefore, was designed specifically to achieve that purposes, yes.

Q Why, in your opinion, is it desirable for the expected ability to help others, to be proportional to the expected need for help from others?

A This rule or analysis of that type enables a variety of systems or individuals, ones having guite divergent characterizations with respect to their load and their capability to get together and undertake a common objective of achieving unstalled capacity, reliability, and setting forth then responsibilities that are equitable among the individual parties.

- Q Is that true of no other method but yours?
- A I can't answer that.
- Q What is magical about those two concepts, xpected ability to help ourselves and potential need of help from others being proportional?
- A It seems entirely equitable to me that a person who expects to be helped by drawing from this pool of installed reserves would find it acceptable that he ought to

4 5

contribute to thatpcol of reserves in proportion to the manner in which he expects to be helped by that pool.

To me that is a statement of fundamental equity.

- Q Perhaps I better asked another question then.

 Are you using the term "proportional" in the mathematical sense or as a rigure of speech?
 - A It is in the mathematical sense.
- Q Would you please define what it means for "Y" to be proportional to "X"?
 - A "Y" to be proportional to "X"?
 - Q Yes.
- a "Y" would have to consist of a series of values,
 each of which would bear the same relationship to a corresponding under the series that you have identified as the "other
 variable."

I forgot which it was.

- Q Isn°t what you just said of any single value function?
- A We are not speaking of a single value function.

 We are speaking of a quantitification of a contribution to a common reserve position for four systems, and we are speaking of a calculation of an expected dependence on a common reserve position by four entities.

So we have -- in each variable have we have four

d

Q Yet, but you just stated you were using proportional in the mathematical sense, and now I won't to know if you know what the mathematical definition of proportional is?

a m thematical expert nor have I made the mathematical laws. I have used the laws in the energy we are making here, and I am expert in applying those laws.

Proportionality is one of them.

n What you are saying, then, is that you used proportional in the mathematical sense, but you really don't know what it means?

MR. ZAHLER: Objection. I think he is quarreling with the Witness in this point. That is not an accurate characterization of Nr. Tirestone's testimony.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Sustained.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

expert in mathematics and at the same time use probability technques to develop a mathod of sharing capacity and reserves?

A I would liken it to a person who is expect in the use of a large-scaled electronic digital computer as contrasted to the man who designs and builds the computer.

It isnot necessary to know how to design and build a digital computer, in order to use it effectively.

2.3

CWG

I submit it is not necessary for me to discover all the laws of mathematics, in order to apply the laws of mathematics.

arl 1

12.

Q You don't think it is necessary to know what the mathematical definition of proportional is to use concepts which are designed to be proportional?

MR. ZAHLER: Objection.

MR. GOLDBERG: I think it is a perfectly fuir question.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Let's hear the objection.

MR. ZAHLER: I think we are going over the same ground again. The witness testified as to his knowledge and the application of the law of mathematics. Mr. Goldberg is quarreling with whatever the witness is testifying to.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Overruled.

MR. REYNOLDS: I would like to hear the quantion read back.

(Whereupon, the reporter read the panding question, as requested.)

for me to know the textbook definition of proportional in order to use it. I think it is sufficient for me to assure you and to know that in our methods, where the ability to provide help has been quantified rigorously, and has been identified as 100 percent, that if I as a participant provide 10 percent of that pool of potential help, then in the quantification of the potential need for help, if that pool or entire requirement is 100 percent, if once again

my expected dependence on that pool is 40 percent, and if 1 2 you are a participant in this and you are contributing 20 percent to the resources and expect to utilize or draw 3 on the pool for helt . percent of the time or to the extent of 20 percent, this is proportional and this is the basis I'm using the word, and this is the measure of the 8 fundamental equity of the technique. 7 BY MR. GOLDBERG: 3 If your concept of proportional is not what 9 is in fact the mathematical definition, then will you 10 simply say you are not using that term in the mathematical 11 sense? No.

MR. ZAHLIR: Objection.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: The Board is having trouble with this line, Mr. Goldberg.

To begin with, it seems predicated on the assumption that there is a universal textbook definition of proportional.

MR. GOLDBERG: There cartainly is, Mr. Chairman. I can introduce evidence to that effect.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Are you saying in each mathematics handbook that definition would be the same?

MR. GOLDBERG: Yes. As a matter of fact, my next question was to try to refresh Mr. Firestone's

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

mcollection from the past math courses he has taken, if he recalls a particular definition of proportional.

you would find that in each mathematics handbook or course book that proportional would be defined in emercly the same way, even though the concept may be uniform.

It seems to ma each author might breat the definition slightly differently.

MR. GOLDBERG: I respectfully disagree, Mr. Chairman. There is a single precise definition. There is a particular kind of function which has one definition and the definition, although the symbols may be different, are identical in every book I have looked at.

MR. ZAHLER: If Mr. Goldberg thinks it is important, the way to proceed would be to give Mr. Firstone the definition and ask if his understanding of the word "projection" as used in the CAPCO formulas comports with that definition.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q Mr. Firestone, if I gave you the following definition of what it means for the quantity Y to be proportional to the quantity X, I would appreciate your talling me if that refreshes your recollection as to the mathematical definition of proportion.

Y is proportional to X if Y is equal to a constant

times X.

A No, that doesn't refresh my recollection.

MR. SMITH: Mr. Firestone, have you been using the word "proportional" in the sense of equal region?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

MR. ZAHLER: Mr. Smith, I point out given the definition of Mr. Goldberg, equal ratios would be the same as what Mr. Goldberg said.

BY MR. GOLDEERG:

Q If Y is equal to X, where K is a constant, isn't the ratio Y divided by X equal to the constant X?

A I would have to rely on you for that. You asked me if you refreshed my recollection of the definition.

You did not. If you want to run through some mathematical exercise, I would be glad to do it and we will see how it turns out.

Q Definition aside, if Y is equal to a constant times X, isn't the ratio of Y to X equal to the constant?

MR. ZAHLER: I don't think there is a difference between what Mr. Goldberg is asking and what Mr. Firestone is testying to?

MR. GOLDBERG: I'm trying to get Mr. Firestone to verify what you and I agree to. He is supposedly the expert in this field. Proportionality is, one, the basic concepts of this method.

MR. ZAHLER: Mr. Smith asked the question and he gave the answer. I don't know why we are going over this again. I don't think it is relevant to see that X equals Y over X.

THE WITNESS: If K times K equals X, then K equals Y over X.

BY MR. COLDBERG:

Q You state that the mathematical process consists of analyzing each party as though it were operating completely in isolation. What do you mean by party?

A Each of the parties to the CAPCO agreement as defined in the CAPCO agreement. There are four parties, Ohio Edison system, Cleveland Electric Illuminating, Duquesne Light and Toledo Edison.

Q Are you including Chic Edison and Pennsylvania
Power as one party?

A The two taken together comprise one party, year.

O Isn't it true that if in fact a party is not operating completely in isolation that its expected ability to help others and its potential need for help from others is different from the hypothetical case of a party operating completely in isolation?

(Whereupon, the reporter read the pending question, as requested.)

3

15

5 7

0 0

10

12

1.3

14

16

17

18

19

20

22

23

24

23

THE WITNESS: In my analyzis and my use of those words, I'm speaking of a party's ability to provide help from the capacity recourses that that party has. That by definition excludes capacity resources that others might have.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q How about purchases of firm power?

A Any capacity resource that a party has that as a firm resource or as a resource is quantified as part of that party's capacity resources.

Q Considering that party operating completely in isolation?

A Certainly. The in isolation goes to the fact that you are measuring the capacity resources of that party against the load requirements of that party, and if included in the capacity resources of that party is some firm purchase from another system that is identified as one of his capacity resources.

The converse of that, if he has a sale to some other system, firm sale that is quantified as a load obligation.

- Q What about purchases of power which are not firm?
- A I'm tempted to ask you what about them. You certainly cannot quantify as a capacity resource a resource that is not under a firm contract.
- Q You take it into account is your probability analysis the type and location of the generators?

		- 23
		- 1
		- 23
		- 10
		- 13
		- 23
		- 13
		- 81
		- (8)
	-	_ E
	2	- 14
	-	- 83
		- 21
		133
		- 6
	-	- 23
	23	- 61
	-	- 33
		- 49
		- 1
		- 31
	18	- 11
	Mr.	- 31
		- 83
		- 83
		- 11
		- 10
	PAT.	- 81
	~	- 31
		- 33
		- 83
		- 11
		- 11
	19	- 11
	~	- 31
		- 11
		- 63
		- 1
	-	1
	7	\$1
	-	1
		31
		1
	3	11
	2	- 81
	Q.	- 41
		- 13
		- 11
		- 23
		- 19
	9	- 33
	2	- 11
		- 81
		- 11
		- 81
-	0	- 11
75	0	- 81
*	~	- 11
		- 13
		- 81
		- 11
×		13
4-17	1	3.7
-		- 11
		13
		- 11
		- 11
*	2	- 11
1	600	- 11
***		- 63
		- 11
		- 13
	2	- 13
£	3	-31
	43	- 91
		- 81
-		- 21
ì		- 21
		- 11
1	4	
1	4	-
-	4	-
1	4	
-	4	-
	4 "	A CONTRACTOR OF THE PERSON NAMED IN
rech men	4 5	AND DESCRIPTION OF THE PERSON
tord tord	4 5	
rech men	4	And the party of t
to the same	4 5	AND DESCRIPTION OF THE PERSON
1 seed tool	4 5	TOTAL SECTION
and the said	4 5	and the second s
sort sort next	4 5	A TOTAL PROPERTY OF THE PROPER
and the sea	4 5 6	And the property of the party o
seal need need	4 5 6	
and the last	4 5 6	And the process of the contract of the contrac
d and tend but	4 5 6	
med and test test	4 5 6 7	
met and the best	4 5 6	11
med not took best	4 5 6	-
and and ton had	4 5 6	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7	-
and the said that the	4 5 6 7 8	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9 0	-
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9	The second secon
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9 0	The second secon
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1	The second secon
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9 0	The second secon
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1	e de la companya de La companya de la companya
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9 0	e de la companya de La companya de la companya del la companya de la companya del la companya de
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1	e de la companya de La companya de la companya del la companya de la companya del la companya de
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1	e de la companya de La companya de la companya del la companya de la companya del la companya de
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2	e de la companya de La companya de la companya del la companya de la companya del la companya de
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2	e de la companya de La companya de la companya del la companya de la companya del la companya de
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2	e de la companya de La companya de la companya del la companya de la companya del la companya de
med and tent	4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2	e de la companya de La companya de la companya del la companya de la companya del la companya de
1 1 1 1 2 2 2	5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2	e de la companya de La companya de la companya del la companya de la companya del la companya de
1 1 1 1 2 2 2	4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3	The second secon

A In our probability analysis. We take the type into consideration to the extent that the maintenance requirement and the forced outage rates might be associated with the type, but I think unless you are asking that question, the answer is no, the location and type of capacity really has no impact on the reliability arangement.

Q Do youtake into account the size, characteristics, and location of loads?

A We certainly take into account the size and characteristics. The location would not be a factor.

Q Do you take into account transmission facilities including transmission line configurations?

A Again do we take transmission into account in doing what?

Q In your probability technique.

A In the quantification of the ability of a group of generators or complement of generators to serve a load requirement, the assumption is inherent that the transmission facilities will exist to enable power to flow from any generator to any load as required.

But there is no mathematical quantification of that.

You take into account the characteristics of the load?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: What would those

characteristics be?

THE WITNESS: Well, we model the load by forecasting 252 hourly loads, representing the maximum load on each of 252 days throughout the year. The highest load would be the 100 percent load. It is conceivable the other 251 days you could have a 50 percent load.

So the distribution really of loads from the highest to the lowest is a characteristic. We us one time included what we call load verification within the hour, the load value that we record is an integrated value. As you know, electricity is generated and utilized in the same instant.

electrical load this instant may be at one level, and an instant later, it may be at another level. In our metoming we integrate this impact over a clock hour and that results in the value that we record.

rt may wall be that a load having an integrated value of 100 percent may for five minutes within that hour have a 'value of 110 percent. It is, of course, necessary to have capacity to supply the 110 erpercent.

At one time we introduced that characteristic into the load model. At this time we have taken that out. We are using the integrated value for the load. However,

capacity that to some extent recognizes this characteristic of the load.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: You spoke of variations?
THE WITNESS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: As one characteristic. What other characteristics did you recognise?

THE WITNESS: It really -- variations identifies,

I believe, all the characteristics. There would be day-today variations, seasonal variations and so on.

It is variation in resgnitude of the load.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q Excuse me, Mr. Firestone. I would like you to refresh my recollection as to what your testimony was with respect to my question as to whether or not you would take into account in your probability technique the transmission facilities.

A The assumption is there that transmission capability will exist to enable electrical energy to get from the point where it is being generated to the load as required.

But in the strictest sense, mathematically transmission capability does not enter the computation at all.

endl4

Q	So,	basica	lly,	there	1.3	an	assumption.	but	ic	
dcesn't	enter	into th	e an	alysis	?					

- A Well, if that is the way you interpret man I said.
- Q I would like you to correct me, if I'm wrong.

 I'm trying to understand what you said.
- Me are merging capacity. Mathematical capacity model with a mathematical load model. And the assumption is made that the capability will exist to allow electricity to get from any generator or within this model to any load within the load model.

In order to accomplish that the transmission facility has to exist to accomplish that.

In fact, we have that capability. In fact, we intend to plan to see to it, that we always have that capability.

Therefore, it is unnecessary to make any mathematical simulation of that in our calculations.

- on In analyzing the reliability of an electrical system, would you take into account the transmission facilities in your analysis?
- A The the extent that I have just described, I would.
- Q I would like to refer you now to Mr. Slemmer's testimony again on page 23.

ä,

S

A Yes.

probability or another type of analysis which takes into account among other things and them, skipping a few phrases, transmission facilities.

Do you agree with that?

A Well, I think what he has reference to, would be -- let me start over. In the case of the CAPCO method, we quantify a residual dependence on resources of others, after we have utilized all of our own resources.

You were getting to this earlier, the use of interconnection s with nonCAPCO companies.

We identify the residual risk that remains after we have utilized our own resources to the sullest in supplying our own loads.

We then expect to utilize the resourcess of others

by way of our contracts with other parties, to cover that

residual risk. It is, of course, necessary to have

transmission facilities with others, between CAPCO and others
to enable that power to flow.

MR. CHARNO: Could I have the question back, please?

(Whereupon, the Reporter read the pending question, as requested.)

bw3

5 6

S

THE WITHESS: If I could continue, maybe I can remove the doubt that I think exists.

In the CAPCO method of essessing the post reliability, we quantify a raisk number which identifies the dependence we expect to palce on facilities of others, or saying it another way, it would be the use of inter-connections to nonCAPCO parties.

We identify the dependence on the recounces of others.

Now, some poels and some companies, when they make a reliability assessment, they work to a value that they describe as a less-of-load probability.

They identify the ability of there can resources to meet the needs of their own loads, and then they identify an amount of help that they can expect to flow into their loads by way of their interconnections, and then after that resource is exhausted, if there is a deficiency in depactly, then the only recourse is to interrupt load.

They are working to a loss in Lossing Sigumo.

We,in CAPCO are working with a figure.

that identifies residual dependence on the resources of others.

When Mr. Slemmer stys an accurate
assessment of reliability and so ch, and he includes
transmission facilities, I'm reasonably sume he is pointing

bwd

. .

ES15

to the need to look at the interconnection capability between the group that is being planned and then the resources of the outside world.

We, of course, do this in our CAPACO planning as a part of the transmission planning, not a part of the generating capacity planning?

CHAIRMAN RI "ER: Mr. Slemmer was testifying to reliability.

I'm still not sure you grappled disactly with the quastion as posed.

I'm not sure, as I understood the question

Mr. Goldberg put to you, it was necessary to consider

outside systems, and your answer seems to have involved the

extent to which you do consider outside systems.

The question really was, do you agree with that portion of the Slemmer testimony which Mr. Colcherg read to you?

arl 1

3 4

а

THE WITNESS: I think I do, in that transmission it is certainly a factor in assessing the overall reliability of power system. Yes, I do.

BY MR. GOLDDERG:

Q Now you stated you analyzed each party as though it were operating in isolation and you explained a little what you meant by operating completely in isolation.

before we pursue that any further, I would like to ask you if it wouldn't be more logical and sciencific to divide a system into separate generator areas and allocate reserve requirements according to each generator area, rather than allocating according to parties as you have stated your method to us.

A No, I think it would not be. Again our concept started from the stated intent that collectively we are going to install generating capacity resources to achieve a certain level of reliability.

That analysis is done under the concept of enesystem operation. Then the portion that you are referring
to really is an allocation process which uses reliability
analysis as a means to get figures, as a means to get to
an equitable assignment of capacity responsibility.

But the first step, the analysis of these parties combined as one system, that is the true evaluation of the total reliability of the group.

-

7 8

Q Yes, and when you allocate capacity from, for example, nuclear units, isn't it commune that the way you do it is to say so much for the CEE party, so much for Toledo Edison, and so much and so forth?

explanation. Each party has a certain amount of generating capacity that it had before the formation of CAPCO. And then each party has ownership interests in these jointly—committed units. In the allocation process, we measure each party's capacity against each party's load requirements and, of course, we arrive them at a statement of resources vs. potential needs for each party, and we make the ratio of those two numbers for each party.

If that ratio is not constant for each party, then it is necessary to shift some capacity from one party to the other. That shifting --

Party A shall get so much capacity and Party B shall get so much capacity and Party B shall get so much capacity and party is defined in terms of corporate structure; correct?

A Essentially, yes.

Q Now, from an engineering point of view, from a scientific point of view, wouldn't it be more reasonable to consider the four parties which you have defined as being the participants in CAPCO as having one

S

6 7

ndl6

and -- and looking at areas which surround the generators in determining what capacity should be assigned to this particular generator area, apart from the question of which corporation owns that generator?

A No, I can't see the logic in bhat.

MR. SMITH: Mr. Firestone, when the CAPCO companies plan a unit, don't they take into consideration the market, the load when they determine the location of the unit?

THE WITNESS: Yes, they do. In determining the location of the unit, they have definitely the concentration of load as compared to the availability of generating sites and the transportation facilities for getting fuel to the site as measured against the transmission requirements, all of these things are put together in determining the preferred location for additional generating units.

You are quite right.

That has nothing to do with the measurement of the the overall pool reliability nor the measurement of the individual assignments of capacity responsibility.

It has quite a lot to do with the location of the specific unit.

S	1	7	
Ī	b	W	1

1.2

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

- Q Isn't it true, Mr. Virestons, that all five of the Perry and Davis-Besse Nuclear Units will be shared by at least -- each one of the five units will be shared by at least two Applicants?
 - A Yes, that is true.
- Prom a scientific and engineering standpoint,
 how can you justify combining Ohio Edison and Pennsylvania

 Power as one party for the purpose of our P over N calculations?

A I don't think it is necessary to justify it from an engineering or scientific standpoint. The fact of the matter is that Ohio Edison and Penn Power operate as one entity, and that is controlling.

MR. ZAHLER: Would this be a good time to wake lunch?

MR. GOLDBERG: It may be.

I may have one further question in this line, BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Mr. Firestone, does your probability analysis
assume that one party's share of one of these five
nuclear units from Davis-Besse or the Parry Plants can be
forced out without having an affect on the other participants
in that nuclear unit?

MR. REYNOLDS: Could I have the quastion back?
(Whereupon, the Reporter read the pending

quesiton, as requested.)

MR. CHARNO: Could I ask what Counsel we and by forced out also?

MR. GOLDBERG: If there were an outege on one of the units, does his method assume that it would affect one party's share, but not another party's share?

MR. ZAHLER: Could we still have the question read back?

(Whereupon, the Reporter reread the pending question, as requested.)

THE WITNESS: I'm not totally sure I understand ----

(Whereupen, the Reporter again remoud the pending question, as requested.)

THE WITNESS: I'm not certain I understand your question. To the extent I whink I understand it, no, it is not true.

When the unit is out, it is out, and all places if it are out.

BY MR. GCLDBERG:

A. But I understood your testimony
to state that you analyzed each party as though it ware
operating completely in isolation. With the brief
explanation you have given of the phrase "completely in
isolation," it seems your answer to my last question is
inconsistent with your statement that each party was operating

S

completely in isolation.

Can you emplain?

A. I don't believe it is in consistant. If you go back to our discussion earlier, the party would include in its capacity resources its portion of those units you are speaking of.

that would be factored in as one of its capacity resources.

Now, if in the probability evaluation, there were some occurrences that forces the entire unit out, then the portion of that unit that is being accounted for as one of our capacity resources, would also be out of service, or it would be treated as though it were out of service.

- Q. If "A" and "B" are sharing power from a particular nuclear unit, and we are analyzing "A" as though it ware operating completely in isolation, isn't it true that something "B" could do could affect "A" system, because "A" and "B" are sharing power from the same nuclear unit?
- A That is an awfully broad question. I suspect the answer to that is, yes, but agian, I don't know what the significance of that is.

MR. GOLDBERG: Thank you.

This would be an appropriate place for lunch.

ES17

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: All zight.

(Whereupon, at 1:10 p. m., the hearing was

recessed, to be reconvened at 2:00 p. m., this same

day.)

arl 1

AFTERNOON SESSION

(2:05 p.m.)

Whereupon.

LYNN FIRESTONE

resumed the stand as a witness on behalf of Applicants and,
having been previously duly sworm, was examined and testified
further as follows:

CROSS-EXAMINATION (Continued)

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

I would like to ask you questions now about the CAPCO group probability technique paper which was admitted into evidence this morning.

Isn't it a fact that the reliability of one system depends on the reliability of all of the systems with which it is interconnected?

- A Yes, the absolute reliability does.
- Q Then isn't it true that the reliability of one system depends on the activities, policies, and conduct of the other systems with which it is interconnected?
- A Yes, it is true that to some extent, it depends on that.
- Q Suppose we consider a small municipal system and a large system which surround or is adjacent to that small system. If the small system is a full requirements customer of the large system and the large system does

d,

2

4

5

3

7

not depend upon the small system at all for capacity because the large system generates all of its own power or purchases it elsewhere, then isn't it true that the reliability of that small system depends on the reliability activities, conduct, and policies of the large system, but the reliability of the large system does not depend on the reliability, activity, canduct and policies of the small system?

MR. ZAHLER: Could I have the question repeated? (Whoraupon, the reporter read the pending question, as requested.)

THE WITNESS: If I understand your quastion, you have identified the small system as a total requirements customer of the large system, so therefore whatever reliability the small system enjoys, it would enjoy that in the same fashion as any load being placed upon the large system.

If the small system is a total requirements customer, I interprat that it has no generating resources whatsoever. So from the standpoint of reliability of generating capacity vs. load requirements, the small system again plays no role whatever in that evaluation. He has no generation resource with which to supply load.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

What about the reliability of the small system supplying its customers' needs?

5

7

9

11.

10

12 13

14

15

16

17

:3

19

20 21

22

23

24

25

Again my testimony and my remarks which are addressed to reliability really go to the reliability of the installed complement of generating canacity to seave load. And whatever reliability the large system provides to its customers would also flow to this small system.

Suppose that small system were a partial requirements customer of the large system. Isn't it true that in that case also the raliability of the small system is -depends upon the reliability, activities, conduct, and policies of the large system?

Again if -- I'm not certain I understand what you mean by partial requirements oustomer, but I would interpret that to mean that a portion of the small system's load is being supplied by the large system, and once again that portion of the load would enjoy the same level of reliability as 'all of the other loads of the large system.

Well, in light of these answers, how can you justify . using the method of allocating capacity which treats each system as though it were operating completely in isolation?

Well, once again the allocation process only flows to the parties that are participating in the pool arrangement and that have stated as their common objective the achievement of a certain level of reliability. The assignment of capacity responsibility or the allocation

(2)

end 13 17

process is a hypothetical process, and I think there is some confusion between the use of the word "isolation."

The analysis is made tweating each party as removed from the total group. Nevertheless, any capacity resource that one party might have that is external to its own frontier is included in the so-called isolated evaluation.

So the allocation process does recognize all of the capacity resources that each party might have, even though those resources may be located external to the party's service area or his frontier.

O When you analyse a party in disolation, isn't one of the factors the reliability of that party theoretically operating in isolation?

A Not really. The reliability of that party, in fact, is and will be the reliability of the entire group.

1.4

Q We are talking now about analyzing a party completely in isolation for the purpose of dateumining how the capacity is allocated. Now that is what I want to focus on.

Not the group, but the analysis of the party operating in isolation.

- A Yes.
- Q Isn't one of the factors that goes into that analysis the reliability of that system as though it were completely in isolation?
 - A Not, it is not.
- Q Son; t you take into account the outage record of that system?
- A We utilize the same mathematical processes and the dame' data treatment in making that computation that we use in making the reliability computation for the entire group.

The processes are the same.

But the absolute level of reliability that you compute for a party when you are making an allocation process in itself has no significance at all.

MR. SMITH: Mr. Firestone, as the Capaco's apply this method in the future and allocat; capacity responsibilities, aren't they moving in the direction, and wouldn't they ultimately attain reserve allocation based

7 8

on percent of peak load?

the answer to your question is, yes, but I would like to amplain somewhat.

The allocation process, the PM allocation process which quantifies a person's potential contribution and his potential use, has the ability to evaluate the impact on reliability that stems from the generating unit size, generating unit availability characterizes the individual load characterizations of the parties, their maintenance practices and so on.

Now, it is conceivable, and I think I have never run a calculations to verify this point, but I think as time passes, and the pool continues to function and continues to pick up ownership shares in jointly committed units, more and more their capacity characterizations will become common and to the extent their load characterizations tions are common or very similar, we will arrive at the point that you described, that "X" years down the road, it might be that the probability of analysis, the one negative day standard, the satisfaction of that for the pool, would produce a percent reserve in a given year like 25 percent, and then the allocation process following the contributions use principles and quantifying the characterizations of each party's portion of the total would produce a reserve

22 63

4

5

G

63

7

9

10

11

13

14

15

16

17

19

19

20

22

23

24

25

assignment to each party, also, of 25 percent.

I think that given enough time for these principles to operate, that will be the end point.

And, of course, at that point in time, then the systems are proportionately identical.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

- o Mr. Firestone, I don't believe I got a direct answer to my question as to whether or not in enalyzing each partin is isolation, you consider the outage record of the warty.
- A Yes, we do consider the outage record of that party.
- Q Isn't it true that a neighboring system can have an effect on the outage record of that party?
- A It is difficult for me to visualize that circumstances.

Do you have scmathing in mind?

& Yes.

Let's assume that there is a small system, which is the system being analyzed under your mathed.

It has a generator which has a fairly bad outego record, because it hasn't been maintained in a proper fashion. Let's assume that the small system could shut down that generator and maintain it in a proper fashion, so that it . . did not have such a : poor outage record,

Ì

ile.

å

ES19

if that small system could get power wheeled to it through a surrounding system.

In that circumstances, isn't it true that that autrounding system's policies, conduct and activity affect the outage record of the small system?

A I think not.

There are other alternatives. If that small system had installed what I would consider to be an adequate complement of generating capacity that complement of capacity would enable that small system to parform maintenance in a proper Sashion.

arl 1

2

4 5

6

3

10

12

11

13

15

16

17

13

19

20

23

24

25

Q Suppose there were no other alternatives at a particular point in time, but getting power wheeled to it through the transmission system of the surrounding emulty. Wouldn't that entity affect theoutage record of the small system?

A I am unwilling to make that assumption.

Q You are unwilling to assume there may be an entity which has no alternatives but to get power whoshed to it through a surrounding system's transmission system?

A I think living in the real world, if a party large or small undertakes to provide generating depactty to serve load, then a party of that undertaking has the obligation to provide enough generating depactty to smable that system to do the necessary preventative maintenance.

Q Can't the policies of this large susmounding system affect the ability of the small system to even have the proper generating facilities?

A I fail to see how.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: You said that outage rate was one of the considerations you took into account in determining the reliability?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: How do you give weight to the outage rate?

THE WITNESS: In constructing the mathematical

is represented as a block of megawatts of capability and then attached to that block of megawatts is a probability number that reflects the forced outage rate experience of that specific unit. So the probability computation comes into play in computing the expectation, that a given block of capacity will be available for service, or that it will be unavailable for service.

In our case, for emisting units, we record the performance record of the units one by one, and we record the forced outage rate and as a matter of input data, we use the most recent five yours experience to develop an average forced outage rate for that period of time, and that is the number that gets input for a particular unit in our analysis.

THE WITNESS: Well, in the constructing the capacity model, for instance, there might be a 50 megawath generating unit. And it might have a 5 percent forced outage rate.

So the simulation of that particular unit would be input as 50 magawatts availability .95. Unavailability .05.

that. Then the computation is made that will quantify the probability that one unit is available and

C3 52

G

the other unit is unavailable.

Two units are both available, or two units are both unavailable. It is just a matter of the theory that we were discussing earlier to mathematically describe these things.

that the 50 megawatt unit is available while the other 50 megawatt unit is unavailable is the product of .95 times .05. That is the probability that that discrete capacity situation will exist and no other.

of course, we have hundreds of generating units in CAPCO. It is necessary to construct a table of availabilities like I have described to quantify each discrete amount of capacity available, and then the discrete probability number associated with that capacity.

Then that model is merged with the load model.

Maybe I'm going beyond your question.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: No. As you have been answering,

I have been looking at Applicant's Exhibit 125 here,

the capacity allocation study. I was looking at I, assumptions, Part E, and also your table in which these assumed forced outages rates were taken.

THE WITNESS: Again the numbers I have recorded there in that forced outage rate table under item I amo indicative of what one would expect in the industry; as unit sizes

:

get larger, the experience indicates formally that the forced outage rate also is increasing.

We have attempted to reflect that fack with our assumption here in this analysis.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: You indicated at one point that you determine the forced outage rate for each individual unit by looking at its history over the past five years?

THE WITNESS: Yos.

CHAIRMAN RICHER: In Part E, under accumptions it says the assumed forced outage rate. Is that assumption made from the five-year history, or how do you come by the assumption?

THE WITNESS: For the units that have accrued a five-year history, an operating history, we develop the appropriate forced outage rate number by looking at its history as I described.

The assumption twen comes into play that projecting that number to describe the future performance of this unit is an assumption.

Only time will tell how it will perform.

In addition to that, we have units with less than five years experience and we have units that are under construction that have no experience. So it is necessary for us then to research the operating record of

3

4

5

3

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

similar units if there is a record or to arrive at an enginearing judgment as to what an appropriate forced cutage rate assumption would be for a first-od-s-hind type unic.

And this is done. These judgments are made and in total they constitute them an assumed forced outage rate picture.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Mr. Firestone, in your paper on the second page of your paper --

> CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Which paper? BY MR. GOLDBERG:

The CAPCO Group Probability Technique paper, applicant's Exhibit No. 124, in the second paragraph under the heading "elements of load, capacity situations," about in the middle of that paragraph, you say considerationmust be given to the extent to which a system dayands on capacity resources of other systems made available through interconnections and to the dependence on the emergency capacity of such systems.

I think you misquoted that in the last -- and to the dependence on the emergency capacity of its generating units there.

We are not reading in the same place. If you look at the second paragraph under "elements of load, capacity

situations," I believe it is the third sentence begins,

"Also, consideration must be given to the extent to which a
system depends on capacity resources of other systems made
available through interconnections and to the dependence
on the emergency capacity of such systems."

Are you with me now, Mr. Firestone?

A Yes, I'm with you. I must have a different version. I have the copy of that paper as it was published finally in the IBEE transactions. The words I read are slightly different from what you are reading.

Q Lat's work with the paper actually filled with your testimony.

Do you see that sentence that I just quoted?

- A Yes, and it is as you quoted it.
- Q Thank you.

statement with the statement in your testimony that the mathematical process consists of analyzing each party as though it were operating completely in isolation?

A Yes, I will try. The analysis of the adequacy of capacity resources, generating capacity resources is one planning function and one analysis that is pretty much discrete to itself.

Then following that, or in conjunction with it, analysis of the transmission needs is made.

of course, the two have to be compatible, but it is not in the arithmetic process of our analysis of generating capacity to roll in some quantification of the transmission capability or transmission requirements.

These are two separate steps, although they are related. In our evaluation of the generating capacity resources or the adequacy of generating capacity, the index that we choose to use and the one that we have described as the one negative today, is really the summation of the probabilities associated with negative margins.

And the negative margin can be thought of really as the dependence to be placed on the resources of others.

Am I making myself clear? The generator analysis takes all of the capacity resources that are under our control whether they are internal to our frontier or external, all of our capacity resources, and measures them against all of our load requirements and then identifies e residual need.

The likelihood that these resources will be inadequate to supply the load requirements. That does not mean that we are going to have to interrupt load during those occasions. It means that that quantifies a dependence that we may choose to place on the resources of others.

Of course, again, one has to analyze this factor

A,

20-21

to determine the prudent level for the amount of dependence you expect to place on the resources of others.

There is no assured way to compensate the others for having these resources. But it is necessary if you are going to place dependence on those resources to have a transmission path that will enable you to tap those resources wherever they are, which brings you to the need to consider interconnections and the need to consider transmission.

in your formula, thu 19h? I don't understand.

standard, the one negative day standard which mathematically would be the fraction, 1/252. The probability of the association of all probabilities associated with negative margins is the index which we use. We have set as a target the planning standard—that we will not allow that index to exceed the one negative day or the one day out of the 252 heavy load days in the calendar year we analyse.

by looking to its generating capability, but there is also testimony in the record for CAPCO purposes, at least one member company was allowed to treat as part of its generating capability firm power from an outside system which it was to receive pursuant to long-term contract. I was asking how you gave weight to forced outage rate.

How can you account for the reliability of that of outside system the same as you would do, if that amount of generating capacity were being supplied by a generator internal to the system with a forced outsga rate, which you could draw from your table.

THE WITNESS: 11 all cases, you can't use the same treatment as for an internal generator.

You are quite right that our methods do envision giving people credit for the recourses that they have external to their frontier. And several types of those

bw3

come to mind. Ohio Edison Company is a sponsor of over and under those arrangements Ohio Edison has an entitlement to so-called surplus power.

this is avaluated as a depactty resources of Chio Edison's and we attempt to associate some availability with that resource, depending on the unit performance of the OVEC generators.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Suppose the contract is merely with an outside power system. Suppose, for example, naquesne has a firm power purchase contract with Allegheny, so that it is looking to the Allegheny System as a whole?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

In those instances we have viewed that as being about as firm as power can be. That the intent of a contract like that is that that outside resource is intended to provide the same level of reliability to Duquesme as that outside resource will supply to its own customers.

If we use Allegheny supplying its customers,

I would envision that type of an arrangement to place the

Duquesne sale in priority directly under the Allegheny

customers. Allegheny would choose to supply its enstomers.

Then the Duquesne sale and then whatever other obligation it had.

If their resources become unavailable or constricted, they would interrupt the sale to . Duquesne

.

â

before they interrupted their firm customars.

In our quantification of that type of an arrangement, we assumed a 100 percent availability on that capacity.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: No, lat's take a different situation where Duquesne owns a power plant located some miles from may load which it serves, and where the power from that generating station is supplied pursuant to contract over transmission lines which are owned by another system, let's say, Allegheny.

Is there any reliability factor associated with the fact that a nonmember company is responsible for providing that transmission? A company over which Duquesne has limited control?

THE WITNESS: Well, the source of the energy, the unit itself, its characterizations would be a part of this evaluation.

Certainly a transmission facility or contractual or physical arrangement would have to emist to enable the power to get from where it was being generated to the load area.

We do not introduce any probability adjustment to recognize the possibility that a transmission facility may fall down during a lightning storm or in an instance of that sort.

arl

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

I would like to now ask you questions on daily capacity margins and for the purpose of answering some questions on daily capacity margins, will you please look over that portion of your paper which begins on page 2, at the bottom of the first column, and is entitled "Frammency Distribution of Daily Capacity Margins."

It goes on up to the second column of page 2, up until the portion which is entitled "Calculation of Frequency Distribution of Capacity Margins."

I have read those two sections.

I would like to have marked for identification as NRC Staff Exhibit 213 a paper entitled the "Daily Capacity Margin Function."

> (The document referred to was marked NRC Scaff Exhibit 213; for identification.)

BY MR. GOLDENRG:

In that portion of your testimony to which I just directed your attention, you use the phrase "daily capacity margin; " is that correct?

Yes. A

Can we assign the symbol M to the phrase daily capacity margin for the purpose of asking and answering some questions?

1

2

3

6

5

7

8 9

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

23

22

23

20

1 A Yes. 2 You also use the phrase "load that emists during a daily peak period." 3 Can we assign a symbol I to that concept? 3 A Right. 6 You use the phrase "operable capacity at that time," at that time referring to the time when the load 8 exists during a daily peak period. Suppose we assign the symbol C to that. 9 You also use the phrase "normal rating of 10 installed generating capacity adjusted for various 11 limitations;" is that correct? 12 I believe it is. 13 Let's assign the symbol G to that. 14 Then you use the phrase "purchases of firm power 15 from other utilities; " is that correct? 16 Right. A 17 Suppose we denote that by P. 18 And you use the phrase "outages, both planned 19 and forsed; " correct? 20 Right. 21 Let's denote that by O. 22 Using M, C, and L, as we have defined them, is it 23 true that M can be expressed as a function of C and L as 24 expressed by the equation M equals C minus L in equation

å

one on Staff Exhibit for identification | 2137

- A Yes, it is.
- Q Just to clarify and make sure everyone is clear on this, Mr. Firestone, you indicate that the daily capacity margin is considered to be the difference between the load that exists during a daily peak period and the operable capacity at that time. We know for a fact that it is C minus L and not L minus C, which you mean by saying the difference between the two.
- A It is the difference between the available capacity and the load to be served. Yes, that's right.
- Q Is it also true that the operable capacity, C, can be expressed as a function of G, P, O, by the equation C is equal to G plus P minus O as appears in equation 2?
 - A Yes.
- Q Would you agree then by substituting aquation 2 into equation 1, we get M expressed as a function of G, P, O, L as appears in equation 3?
 - A Yes. Your mathematics seem to be correct.
- MR. ZANTER: Could I ask Mr. Goldberg a question what he means by the word "as a function of," since you are not expressing the equations in functional notation?
- MR. GOLDBERG: I disagree with Mr. Mahler's statement that they are not expressed in functional relationship. I have specified the particular function that

2 3

4

5

6

7 8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

13

19

20

27

22

23

25

25

is involved here. It is simply linear equations.

MR. ZAHLER. Wall, X am confusad. You say as a function of. I would have thought equation 3 should be F of M is equal to since there is no algebraic relationship between them since you talk in terms of function of.

MR. GOLDBERG: Mr. Firestone ---

MR. ZAHLER: I have no objection to this line of questioning if Mr. Goldberg will not respond to this question.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: He did respond. We disagreed with you as to the meaning of function, and the objection is overruled.

MR. GOLDBERG: I would like at this time to move into evidence Staff Exhibit 213.

MR. ZAHLER: I object. I don't understand the basis for introducing this exhibit into evidence.

MR. GOLDBERG: The basis is that it will provide all of the parties, as well as anyone who reads the record, a clear example of the way in which the CAPCO method operates and can be used to demonstrate how certain factors affect certain other factors.

Mr. Firestone stated he agrees it is the correct relationship among the quantities. It is merely a vehicle through which I can ask Mr. Firestone some questions. It is a lot simpler for everybody to be talking about the

same relationship and use these symbols rather than
speak about the phrases.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: As it stands now, I don't see that it would add anything to the record. If you intend to pursus it by asking additional questions, it may be appropriate to move for admission at that time.

For the moment, the request is denied.

end23

A

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

- a fact that the smaller "G." the installed gamerating capacity, for the small system that is going analyzed, the greater the large neighboring system's effect will be on the daily capacity margin in the smaller system?
- A I don't understand that question at all.

 MR. REYMOLDS: Could I have the question back?

 (Whereupon, the Reporter read the

 pending question, as requested.)

MR. GOLDBERG: I'm sorry. There is some additional material I would like to give the Witness.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

- Suppose we want to calculate the daily capacity margin for a small system which purchases firm power from a large neighboring system. Looking at Equation 3, isn't it a fact that the small "G" is, for the small system, the greater the large neighboring system's effect will be on the daily capacity margin in the small system?
- A It is a fact that the capacity resources influence the resulting computation of the margine?

The origin of any particular resource has no impact whatever on the resultent margin.

Q We have agreed, I think, today that the activities, conduct, policies and activities of neighboring systems can

5

3

3

9

have an effect on another system?

MR. ZAHLER: Objection.

I think the record will speak for itself. I'm not sure whether we agreed to what Mr. Goldberg said.

MR. GOLDBERG: Mr. Firestone said in response to my question, that a neighboring system's conduct, policies and activities can effect anouther neighboring system.

CHAIRMAN RYGLER: Let's find out.

Have you so stated?

THE WITNESS: I think I have so stated.

MR. ZAHLER: It is my understanding in some instances he agreed with Mr. Goldberg and some instances he disagreed as to that.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: He clarified it, so let's move the d.
BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q My question is, locking at Equation 3, "M" is a function of "G", "P", "O, " "L."

I am asking, the smaller "G" is, then isn't it true that the greater the effect will be of the neighboring system's policy, conduct and activities?

MR. ZAHLER: Is that assuming all other variables in that equation are constant?

MR. GOLDBERG: No, it does not.

THE WITNESS: I still have trouble with your question.

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

bw3 1

You are assuming a small system has internal generating capacity "G," and it has some sort of an arrangement with a large neighbor for "P"?

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q Yes.

A Assuming that that large neighbor discharges whatever agreement it undertook in arranging "P," then both parties should be satisfied with your formulat and you equation.

I fail to see where the question is.

- Q I don't want to make the assumption you made. That is, that the pther party lives up to all its obligations.
- A But I'm unwilling to make the assumption that the other party will write an agreement and then not live up to it.
- Q If that other party, in fact, had an agreement, but did not live up to it, wouldn't that affect 'M" to a larger extent when "G" is smaller?
- A If a party had placed dependence on another party for furnishing "P" and "P" is larger than "G" and the party that was supposed to furnish, did not live up to it, yes, that would have impact on "M."
- Q If the large system could not supply "P,"
 because of some catastropha on its own system, wouldn't
 that have a greater effect on "M" if "G" is small, than if

"G" were large?

A. I don't see that.

Of calculating reserves for a group of utilities which ignored the effective neighboring systems or a method which included the negative neighboring systems?

MR. REYNOLDS: Let me have the question.

(Whereupon, the Reporter read the pending question, as requested.)

THE WITNESS: If when you say a method for calculating reserves, if you mean the calculation of the reliability that a group of loads will enjoy, it would be inappropriate to make that evaluation without taking account of the help that might come from the neighboring systems.

ES24

arl 1

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q So your answer then would be a dethod which included the effective neighboring systems?

A Well, to the extent I have understood your question, my answer is as I stated it.

MR. JLDEERG: Could I have that suswar reread, please?

MR. CHARNO: The last two.

(Whereupon, the reporter read from the record, as requested.)

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Exhibit 124, in the second column, midway through the first full paragraph, you stated, "Expected occurrence of negative margins would represent those occasions when outside resources must be called upon because the installed capacity remaining after outages and capacity limitations of all sorts is less than the integrated hourly load."

A I'm having trouble finding where you are.

Could you give me the heading, please?

Q It is the third page, first full paragraph, midway down that first full paragraph is a sentence which bagins, "Expected occurrence. . ."

A I have it now.

	1	
1	- 11	
	1	
-	- 11	
6	- 11	-
	11	
J	1	- 1
	1	
4	- 11	
	1	
5	1	
	1	
6	11	
	1	
7	1	
	1	
9	-	
63	1	- 3
9	1	
	1	
10	1	1
	1	
5 3		
	11	
12	1	
	1	
13	-	1
	1	í
14	1	
15	1	t
13	-	
10		1
16	1	2
17	1	
	4.5	

Q Is installed capacity remaining after outages and capacity limitations of all sorts the same thing as operable capacity?

A I missed your first term. Mould you give me that again?

O Is, and I'm quoting you now, "Is installed capacity remaining after outages and capacity limitations of all sorts" -- that is the phrase contained within that sentence we just read -- I want to know if that is the same as operable capacity?

A Yes, it is.

Q So that would include then purchase of Sirm power, would it not?

A It would include all capacity resources that were available at that particular time, including firm purchases, yes.

Staff Exhibit 213, you have just testified that we can expect a negative margin when the outside resources must be called upon because the -- and now I will substitute the phrase "operable capacity" for the phrase which you just said it was identical to, because the operable capacity is less than the integrated hourly load.

A In that a question?

Q Is that correct?

24

18

19

20

21

22

23

A If at any time the operable capacity is less than the then-existing demands of the load, you have either two choices:

You can curtail load, or you can call on capacity resources of others.

MR. CHARNO: Could I have the question and answer back?

(Whereupon, the reporter read from the record, as requested.)

MR. GOLDBERG: Could you please road back the question and Mr. Firestone's answer to the question as to whether or not the outside resources include or excluded purchases of firm power?

(Whereupon, the reporter read from the record, as requested.)

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

O Mr. Firestone, how can you include purchases of firm power in your phrase "outside resources, when you already have accounted for purchases of firm power in the definition of daily capacity margin?

MR. ZAHLER: I object. I don't think Mr. Firestone's testimony is that he include outside purchases of firm power in the emergency power that would come from outside the system.

CHAIRMAN ANGLER: That is the Board's impression,

J

Mr. Goldberg. Mr. Zahler is correctly stating the testimony.

MR. ZAELER: I think we are getting all confused here over something where there is no disagreement between the witness and the questioner.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: We agree.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q Mr. Firestone, on the second page of your paper, Applicant's Exhibit 124, in the first column of the section antitled "Frequency Distribution of Daily Capacity Margins," which type of frequenty distribution does that refer to?

A It refers to the tabular array that is generated by this computation wherein the various megawatts margins which can exist together with the associated probability number is in the form of output from the analysis.

Q Would it be a continuous or discrete distribution?

A I haven't characterized it as either of those things.

Q Which one is it?

A I would have to go to a textbook to answer that question. I don't know.

Q On pabe 3 of this same paper, the next to the last sentence on the page, says here the customer supply contracts, the individual company policies, and the

A 15

agreement covering joint planning and operation all support exclusion of interruptible loads from reserve analysis.

A Yes. I will try. Again this paper was jointly authored by three parties. There has been disagreement among the CAPCO parties over a good many things, from the first meeting to the present date.

One of these areas has to do with so-called interruptible load or interruptible service. Certain of the parties offer a class of service which is served under a special rate and identified as an interruptible service.

Some of the other parties do not offer that class of service. So there was some discussion as to the proper simulation in the load model of a load that was categorized as an interruptible load.

This is a fairly terse statement that attempts to set the background, I would say, on some of those discussions and explain the manner in which an interruptible load is treated in this analysis is subject to these types of considerations.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: What was your page reference again?

MR. GOLDBERG: Third page of his paper, down at the very bottom of the second column, the last complete

sentance on the page, starting here, the customer supply contracts.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Mr. Firestone, although there may be disagreement within CAPCO, is there any disagreement among or between the three authors of the paper that is now Exhibit 124?

manner in which interruptible loads are treated in the load model for this reliability analysis purpose was resolved among the authors of this paper and there is no disagreement between them.

adopt this paper in its entirety with respect to the expert nature of your testimony.

You are not disagreeing with anything within the article itself?

THE WITNESS: No. That's correct.

If you would like me to go further into the background of our interruptible load conversations, I can do that.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: It is not necessary, but I want to make sure that at some subsequent point there was not a contention that these disagreements resulted in your failure to adopt the paper in its entirety.

THE WITNESS: I support the paper as it is written.

-

4 3

G

25-26

Having jointly authored it. I'm merely suggesting I didn't get my way in all areas of controversy, but I naments the paper as it is written.

Your paper states, "There was no problem in handling firm sales since no member company contemplated entering into a sales agreement with a company enternal to the group."

Is that the CAPCO pool?

A Well, this is not a statement of policy. It is a statement of fact as it existed at the time. I don't try to read anything more into it than thes.

Q Is that fact still true today?

A I don't know that any of the parties -- I don't know their thinking that closely. It may be in the minds of some of the parties to attempt to work out a films sale or firm purchase contract with someone.

I might say that the CAPCO value are surnershad such that if such an agreement is to be contemplated or consummated, now subsequent to the assigning or implementation of the CAPCO rules, such an arrangement would have to be structured so that it would not conflict with the CAPCO rules.

4

3

5

6

9

10

11

12

13 14

15

15

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

- Would it have to meet with the approval of a the other CAPCO companies?
- If the arrangement if there was some element of conflict in the proposed arrangement, yes, it certainly would.
- You said there was no problem in handling firm sales, isnce no member contemplated agreeing to that, If it came to you attention that suddenly one of the members did intend to enter into a sales agreement with a company external to the group, would that then present a problem?
- A sales agreement, meaning that one of the members planned to export some capacity under its responsibility to an external party?
- Q I mean a firm sales contract or firm sales agreement, as you use that in that sentence.
- I guess really I'm confused. It depends on which side of the transaction you are sitting on, whether it is a sale or a purchase, As it is stated here, it seems to me it covers both ends of the transaction.

If one of the CAPCO parties would choose to make a firm purchase from a nonCAPCO party, he has the freedom to do that. He may or may not get credit for that capacity resource in the calculation of reserve responsibilities within CAPCO.

Ž,

If a party within CAPCO would choose to make a sales agreement with an external party and propose to export capacity from CAPCO, this would have to receive the approval of the CAPCO parties in that that would have a detrimental impact on the reliability of CAPCO.

Q When you say that he wouldn't get credit for the purchase from an external source, could you say that that is equivalent to penalizing that system for making that purchase?

A No, I wouldn't say that. That is just a condition that a party would have to consider inits deliberation of whether it was prudent to make such an external arrangement or not.

Q If, an I know this is a hypothetical, a small municipal system joined CAPCO, wouldn't Applicants be expected to provide help to that small system in much larger magnitudes than the small system could provide help to Applicants?

MR. 3AHLER: Could I have the quastion repeated?

(Whereupon, the Reporter read the pending question, as requested.)

MR. ZAHLER: Could I ask Mr. Goldberg by whom wouldn't it be expected? Wouldn't it be expected by whom or under what conditions?

(C)

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

- Q Mr. Firestone, do you understand that question?
- A Yes, I think so.
- Q. Would you please answer it.
- A. I would first say that the small system or your hypothetical would not have to be restricted to a small municipal system. A small system would see the situation you describe. In fact, in CAPCO we have four entities.

 If you look across the spectrum of the largest to the smallest, there is a 'road range there.

In absolute magnitude, the small system could not contribute a potential help to the group in as large a quantity as the big system.

converse to that, is a small system could be expected -- well, in magnitude, the amount of help he would likely require would not be as great as for the large system.

This is the very reason that equity dictates you get to a rule like our contributions' use rule, the PN rule which places each fellow in precisely the proper balance with the other fellow to recognize the point you are making.

- A Isn't it also true that a large system might require help from others in much larger magnitudes than a smaller system?
 - A Absolutely. That is what I just said, If you have

bw4

î.A

one system 100 megawatts and another system

5,000 megawatts, it is impossible for the 100 megawatt

system to have a need for help in the magnitude of the 5,000 megawatt.

Again, the converse of that, it is possible for the big system to export power, probably in the order of 1000 magawatts where the little fellow could not export holp, probably more than in the order of ten or 20 magawatts. Something like that.

That is the very reason it is assential to arrive at a rule as we have arrived at, the PN basis for measuring participation and performance in this group with respect to installed reserves.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Is this a good time for a short break?

(Recess.)

ES27

81		

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

2

3

Mr. Firestone, does ICAR use the P/H method of allocating capacity and reservos?

3

ECAR has no method for allocating meserves, really.

5

Do they have a method for allocating operating

6

reserves?

7

There is an ECAR document, Document 2, I think it

8

is, that sets forth some rules for each of the mamber

8

companies to follow with respect to operating reserves and

it does set forth some minimum quidelines.

11

It is not the P/N method, is it? 0

12

No. It is operating reserve, not an installed

13

reserve.

14

Q Apparently the paper which Applicant's Exhibit

15

124, which was submitted with Mr. Firestone's testimony,

is different in some respects from the paper which he has with

17

him today. I would request Applicant's counsel to supply

18

MR. ZAHLER: Surely.

me with a copy of the paper Mr. Firestone brought.

19

20

MR. GOLDBERG: Thank you.

21

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

22

Mr. Firestone, I would like to now ask you

23

some questions on the study you conducted to compare and

24

contrast the equal percentage of peak load method with

25

the CAPCO method. For that purpose, I would direct your

2

3

4

5 6

7

8 9

10

9 and 10?

12

11

13

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

attention to page 24 and 25 of your testimony.

On line 8 of page 25, you use the phrase "unit configurations."

A Well, in each case, it was necessary to assume a capacity complement made up of discrete generating units and the number of units and the size of units that we chose

Could you please tell us what you mean by that?

Q What would the reliability categories be on lines

to assume is what we meant by unit configuration.

A Well, we have identified here two types of system with respect to reliability, very reliable and very unreliable.

We have a small system which we have identified as very unreliable, and a large system we have identified as very unreliable and we have used the same number of units in each of those systems and proportionately the same size except for the 10-to-1 scale factor.

In the pair of systems which are termed very reliable, once again we have used the same number of units for each of the two systems and sized them proportionately in the same manner.

Again we have the 10-to-1 scale factor.

Q You say that the unit configurations are identical within the respective reliability categories except for the 10-to-1 scale factor. I want to know what you

mean by reliability categories.

A Well, I have identified two types of systems, a very reliable and very unreliable. Those are the two catagories.

Q Isn't the reliability of a system a function of the reliability of the units of that system?

A It is certainly dependent on them, yes.

Q Isn't the reliability of each unit a function of such things as the unit's capacity, size, maintenance and schedule, random outage performance and seasonal and Condition B rating of each unit?

A The reliability of each unit would be a function of the scheduled maintenance, certainly. What were the other items?

Q The unit capacity.

A Its reliability again would not be influenced by its capacity other than the forced outage performance, forced outage rate seems to increase as larger units are utilized.

If one were fortunate enough to have the same forced outage rate for a big unit as the small unit, you would overcome that.

So the reliability is not impacted by the size unit. The ability to carry load is, however.

Q Isn't it true that larger systems, generally

speaking, larger systems -- isn't it true that larger units, generally speaking, have a larger outage rate than smaller units?

- A Generally speaking, that is true.
- Q Therefore, couldn't you say that the reliability of a unit depends upon its size?
- A To the extent that the general case is true, then what you have just said is true; right.
- Q Doesn't the probability of a system having a unit out of operation increase as the number of units of that system increases?
 - A Yes, it does.
- Q Mr. Firestone, on page 25 of your testimony, beginning on line 3, you define the very reliable system as having a number of individual generating units in the 10 to 15 percent of peak load size range; is that correct?
 - A Yes.
- Q If we take a look at Applicant's Exhibit 125, which is the capacity allocation study and the documents referred to therein, on page 2, in looking at the very reliable system, we see that for both the large and small systems, they contain only four units in the 10 percent range; is that correct?
- A I think there is a misunderstanding or perhaps my testimony is not clear with respect to the 10 to

î

15 percent range, what that means.

Q Would you explain what it means, then, please?

A I will try. I believe on my Exhibit 125, there is a part of it, you will find a sheet or paper identified as Exhibit 5.

O Yes.

A You will notice there is a column headed by the No. 2 or above the column is the No. 2, and it is identified as peak load.

What we have done is assume in the emisting situation today there is a system having apeak load of 1000 megawatts.

We further assume that that system has experienced a 7 percent annual compound growth rate in its peak load.

so them we have computed the loads year by year moving backwards from the present 1000 and established this series of numbers you will see in the column peak load.

To the left of that column, you will find a column headed "years." So the assumption here is that we are now in the 27th year of the history of this system of capacity and we have the loads covering year 1 through year 27.

Now in the normal evolution of a power system,

it is customary to install new units every year or two and size them somewhat in correlation with the annual load growth.

It is also customary to retire units after a lifetime of about 35 or 40 years. So we have tried to simulate here with this hypothetical system the typical functioning, the way the typical functioning power system would have evolved.

10 to 15 percent goes to the unit size on the date that it was installed, expressed as a percentage of the peak load to be expected in that year.

And the column here headed with the number 4 expresses these percentages.

tabulates the sequence of units that were assumed. You notice starting in year 1, there is a 20 magawatt unit.

Another, another, another.

In year 8, there is a 30 megawatt unit, and then a series of those until year 19, there is a move to a 50 megawatt unit, and so on.

This tabulation had not been developed at the time the 10 to 15 percent words were chosen, so it is obvious that the numbers here don't -- percentage numbers don't all fall within the 10 to 15 percent range.

The intent was to simulate a complement of

generating units in existence in this system thatwould have evolved over the natural development of a large power system. And I believe this is typical of the way many or most large power systems have developed.

It is certainly typical of the way the Ohio Edison system has developed.

Also on that same page, you can see we have a column 5 and 6 headed with intermediate reliability system and column 7 and 8 headed very unreliable system.

Those columns indicate the choice of unit size and then that unit size expressed as a percentage of the peak load in the year in which the unit would have been installed.

S29 bwl 马

10.

testimony implies to me at least that all of the units were in the ten to fifteen percent bracket, and then when we look at details, we find out that that is not true, that only four of them were in that range, and, as a matter of fact, none of them were 15 percent, but all four were ten percent, and the rest are all smaller.

I was curious why there was an apparent discrepancy between your testimony and the details of your study.

A. Again, perhaps the words aren't as clear as they should be.

The ten to 15 percent pertains to the relationship on the date when the unit is first installed.

That is used as a rule of thumb to arrive at a selection of units. The important thing is that for the very small system, or for the large system, we use the same concepts to select the pattern of generating units.

The only difference being a scale factor of tento one.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Is that realistic, though?

THE WITNESS: It is realistic when you are looking at the Ohio Edison system, it is realistic.

ě.

7 0

It is probably not realistic, when you are looking at a very small system. If you move ever to the -CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Let's stay on the small system. I'm looking at page 2 of Exhibit 125, your capacity allocation study.

And I'm looking yader your analysis of the very reliable system, and when we look mader the small system column, there we have a series of very small units which apparently represent your thinking that this would increase reliability on that system.

Because the system, small system bacomes increasingly unreliable as its unit size goes up on your table. Now, the problem I'm having is that this relegates the small u .

system to very small units, in order to get that high reliability.

Wouldn't it be true that the small system you have described under very reliable would be the one that incurred maximum costs of production for electricity?

THE WITNESS: Perhaps that in too storing a statement.

The cost in dollars per kilowatt for these units would be greater than if larger units had been used.

penalty, as I understand your enample here, associated si with achieving reliability that would produce some

bw3

2

3

1

5

objective.

6

7

9

3

10

15 12

13

14

15

15

17

18 19

20

21

22

23

24

25

regards under the CAPCO reserve allocation system? THE WITNESS: I think you mentioned the key elements. Achieving reliability is not an inexcepensive

If one is to achieve it, it costs money.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: But looking from a public policy point of view at the overall picture, it seems to me what you are saying is in order to pool and get the benefits of fair treatment under a formula you may be stuck with these units that maximize your production costs per unit of electricity.

And then if you tell me there has to be a tradeoff between reliability and production costs, I am still not sure that this example you have given satisfies the basic concept of equity which you introduced into your testimony.

THE WITNESS: I think, because of the reasons that you have cited, the small systems have attempted to enjoy the economy of scale and move to larger units, and they have done that to the extent that they have degraded their reliability and have sacrificed their reliability,

So that while they were achieving sconomies, they were allowing reliability to go unattended.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: All right.

Let's go back over to page 26 of your original

ES29

similar in nature to the ones on page two of Exhibit 125.

Looking at your example of the combination of the very reliable large system, plus the unreliable small, here we have the example of a small system trying to increase its generating efficiencies by moving to larger units.

THE WITHESS: It is trying to improve its economy, yes.

CHAIRMAN RIGIER: If it has under your example two, 50 mw units and one 20 mw unit, then operating as an isolated system, how much would it have to carry in the way of reserves?

THE WITNESS: Again, in order to easwer that I would have to identify a reliability standard that the system intends to meet.

arl 1

.,

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Suppose they use the largest single unit out standard. Is that a traditional standard in the industry?

THE WITNESS: There are people that use that standard. Again it does not address itself to quantitative evaluation of reliability. It once again allows reliability to wander.

uses the largest single unit out, that means operating
as an isolated system, it would have to carry 50 megawatts
of reserve; correct?

THE WITNESS: That's correct, yes.

at the CAPCO method, I find that as it joins a pool, the ostensible benefit of which is to increase reliability and efficiency, and we can look to the CAPCO statement of objectives for those answers, that its reserve requirements balloon over what it would have to carry as an isolated system.

That brings me full circle back to my trouble with the thrust of your testimony that the pool be arranged so as to do substantial equity to member parties.

THE WITNESS: I think the missing link in your reasoning there is the level of reliability that is being achieved under the various options you cited.

If the small system chooses to use a 50 magawatt unit, which is 50 percent of its peak load and carry the largest unit as reserve, 50 magawatt unit for reserve, you can quantify in probability terms the level of reliability that that will afford the customers.

If you buddy that system up with this large, very reliable system, in addition to the reserve obligation, ballooning, as you describe it, the reliability level balloons.

The reliability level now that those customers will enjoy will be much, much better than it was before.

If that is not a desirable goal or a desirable benefit, then, of course, there is a problem.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: What troubles me under the percentage method column, it looks to me as if both objectives could be achieved. It looks to me as if they could have the benefits of greater reliability without the sacrifice in economy or the purchase of economy reserve capacity.

THE WITNESS: My attempt with this simple table that is shown on page 26, is to illustrate that for these three different combinations, a percent reserve responsibility assignment method gives you the same answer in all three situations.

Whereas the reliability analysis gives you quite

3

4

5

5

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

15

17

18

19

20

27

22

23

25

different answers in two situations, and the same in one. 1

And the different answers, shifting responsibility dramatically from the one party to the other.

Again depending on the relative going-in positions of the parties with respect to reliability, and the relative emerging positions of the total with respect to reliability.

And if you go to the more expanded version of the study, you can find those numbers that identify the different levels of reliability that will be achieved with these various options.

CHAIRMAN RIGHER: You still haven't satisfied me as to the point of equity to the various members of the pool.

If the small system comes in under any of our examples and I will take just as examples what I am going to call the penalty seems to me to be enormous under the CAPCO method where they go to 88, where it would have been 50 under the largest single unti system as compared to the corresponding penalty to the largest system which goes from 200, to 218.

> Do you see what I'm saying? THE WITNESS: I think so. Again I'm probably repeating myself, but starting

S

9

10

11

72

13

14

15

16

17

13

19

20

21

22

23

with the small system and planning as you outlined, 50 0 megawatt size unit, and the largest unit of reserve. 2 that type of system would achieve a very poor marginal level of reliability. I would think that one of the compelling 3 reasons to want to put that system with the other system 5 you postulated, the large reliable system, would be to S improve the reliability of the system. 7

Again, in my concept, reliability is the common denominator as I have described it. So if the two parties can mutually agree on a stated level of reliability that they want to achieve together, then to me it is perfectly appropriate to work out the responsibilities for the two so that the responsibilities are proportional.

Each fellow can expect now to receive help from the aggregate in the same proportion he is going to provide help to the aggregate.

That is where the equity orises. It is founded on reliability. If you are unwilling to devote attention to reliability and let it come and go as it will, then my theories are not founded well.

CHAIRMAN RIGHER: Well, the point which is troubling me is the equitable concept where the small system has to increase its reserve capabilities so much greater on a proportionate basis in order to get the benefits of pooling.

It seems to me that the systems, perhaps

20

•

unintentionally, but the result of the system is to

rig it in favor of either inefficencies in production

costs for the small system, or a sacrifice of reliability

because they can't afford to get into the pool on the CAPCO

method terms.

THE WITNESS: There is no attempt to do any rigging. But there is an attempt to assure that an adequate level of reliability in the aggregate will be achieved and will be maintained.

Let's turn it around for a moment. The big very reliable system that was the other half of this hypothesis you set up, assume that system chose to plan from day one under the same philosophy as the small system.

Now his reliability is marginal or is nonexistent and the two together will have marginal reliability.

So someone has to embrace the more conservative philosophy, the more reliable philosophy, and pay the costs that are incurred in achieving that reliability. Someone has to do that. That is theoreblem.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Even accepting that, you see,

I'm troubled by the fact that under the CAPCO method, under

your example, the large system would really, if it were very

unreliable, only have to increase its reserves in a magnitude

of about 2 percent.

ars

G

That would be 12 magawatts out of 1200 magawatts.

Whereas the little system would have to increase its reserve
by more than 50 percent more than what it would have to
maintain operating in isolation.

That gets me back to this sort of subjective definition of equity that we started with.

eakl 1

THE WITNESS: Well, I have a problem with using percentages as a measure of an installed reserve position.

I have tried to convey in my writing here that I think that is a totally inadequate method for assessing a reserve position.

I have tried to illustrate one of the reasons why.

Of course, you are pursuing percentages. You arrive at what appear to be very strange percentages which to me is a further illustration of the difficulty of using percentages. The small system here, for instance, his responsibility has moved from 20 megawatts down to two megawatts.

That is a very dramatic change in his percentage.

But again, I think it is meaningless really.

It is necessary to have reserves to cover the requirements for reserves, to cover your planned maintenance, fo-ced outages, your seasonal B rates, your unforeseen variations in the load, this type of thing.

If you want to cover these things with some assurance you are going to be adequate, to me the most sensible analysis to make is the probability analysis which allows you to quantify the impact of each of these things.

The largest unit rule or the percent reserve rule are simple and quick rules of thumb but they allow reliability to go unattended. Again, reliability, the attainment of it costs money, lots of money. That is why rather

eak2 1

2

3

2

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

e32

25

than try to sort out the benefits accruing from a pool operation and write rules around that, to me it is more sensible to write rules as to obligations which if those obligations are carried out will assure the achievement of objectives. One very important objective being assurance that this power system in this country remains at a very reliable level which, as I say, costs money and if we are going to do this in a community fashion, it is important to me that each member living in that community shoulders his responsibility in an equitable way.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I thank you for your answers, I am not sure you solved my problem but maybe I will let your counsel develop it further on redirect if he feels it is necessary.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

So as to not have waived my right to ask further questions on these particular figures here, I do have one or two questions before I get into further questions along a similar line which would be perhaps more satisfactory to Mr. Firestone in that some of them don't use percentages but look at actual magnitude and numbers.

Before I get to that and westinge the line you have pursued, I would like to ask a few other questions.

s33 bwl

S

MR. GOLDBERG:

example are identical within their respective reliability categoreis, except for the ten to one scale factor, and if the only other difference between the system is your assumptions about the number of units and the rescentage of peak load, then isn't it true that your very reliable system is actually less reliable than your very unreliable system in the sense that the very reliable system has a larger number of units than the very unreliable system and, therefore, there is a greater probability that one of those units will be out of operation?

A I think you are indulging in some circular reasoning there. Certainly, if there are more units, there is a greater likelihood that at any given time a unit will be out of service. That does not mean that that complement of generating capacity will have a lower level of reliability in serving a given complement of load.

The fact that you do have more units, each of which is a smaller portion of the total is a very compelling factor in producing greater reliability rather than less.

MR. SMITH: Don't you arrive at the point where you risk having more than one out?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

MR. SMITH: Sooner or later there has to be a

bw2

balance between proliferation and risk.

THE WITNESS: The mathematical methods that are involved compute all combinations of capacity that can exist, and there is a possibility and probability associated with it that if you have 27 units in this system, that all 26 c. them will be out of service.

That is a very small probability, but it exists.

And then there is a probability that five of them will be out at any one time or six or nine or that they will all be available.

and then those combinations are measured against the various loads that will be called upon to be served.

So all of this is put together to quantify,
then the resultant computed level of reliability that this
capacity complement will achieve in serving this load.

If you have the same total number of megawatts in a capacity complement, but the total is made up of fewer units and, therefore, larger units, then that capacity complement serving a given load will achieve a lower level of reliability than the capacity complement that is made up of more and smaller units.

MR. SMITH: The ratio of reliability to number of units in a system is not indefinitely inverse.

ī

7 3

22.

Doesn't it level off at a point?
THE WITNESS: Yes, it does.

MR. SMITH: If that question doesn't make sense, please feel free to acknowledge that.

of capacity serving load is certainly not a linear relationship, and there are several significant parameters that interact and sometimes one gets fooled and they act in a way that you don't suspect.

If you were to set out to supply a given load and all of the characterizations it has, with say, the model I have assumed here, 27 generating units total megawatts equal to 120 percent of this load, you would achieve such and such a level of reliability.

If you would add a couple of more units here, you would achieve a higher level of reliability, but not much higher.

If you dropped off a couple of units from home, you would achieve a lower level of reliability and the degradation would probably be substantially greater than the improvement you sought by swapping these units.

It is that sort of thing.

So you reach a point that if you add additional units, they don't improve your reliability enough to justify the cost of adding them. And this, of course, is the thing

bw4

d

Ē

e

ES 33

* (

7:

5 0

н

1-

that you are searching for or the system planner is searching for, to try to find the right number of megawatts of reserve, and the proper packaging of those megawatts in big units, little unit, what have you, to reach the economic optimum, to achieve the reliability goal.

MR. SMITH: You want the largest units possible, consisten with having enough units to assure adequate meserve?

eaki

THE WITNESS: Right. Agian, there is another compromise that comes in. The largest unit possible, the larger you can move means the lower the cost in dollars per kilowatt for that unit. It means as you tend to use larger units, that you will have to buy more megawatts of reserve in order to achieve a given level of reliability.

There is a race between the lower dollars per kilowatt and the more kilowetts it requires.

MR. SMITH: In CAPCO, didn't you take into consideration in arriving at your method of allocation, the relative size of the invididual companies.

characteristics of the companies, the characteristics that have impact on reliability. To the best of our ability, we took into consideration all of such characteristics or each of us and each os us as we came to the CAPCO group so to speak, arrived with a certain set of operating philosophies, a certain complement of existing generating equipment, certain interconnection arrangements with outside parties that all had impact upon the reliability picture.

All of these parameters are input into our evaluation.

MR. SMITH: Then, you certainly cannot sacrifice

economies of scale to reliability?

THE WITNESS: We think that we are achieving some economy of scale by being able to use larger units in a group than we could use by ourselves.

eak2 1

But we recognize that in order to achieve a given level of reliability, while using those larger units we have to buy more megawatts of installed capacity than we would have to buy if we chose to use smaller units.

-ried to optimize that so we do achieve a net lowering of our costs.

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q Mr. Firestone, before you testified that generally speaking, large units have a higher outage rate than smaller units, is that correct?

A Yes, I believe I testified to that.

Q What is 50 percent of the smaller system's annual peak load, referring to your example.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Which one?

BY MR. GOLDBERG:

Q The example which begins on page 24 and over on to 25 and 26. It is Mr. Pirestone's testimony.

A Yes, well, I postulated a small system having an annual peak load of a hundred megawatts. So a 50-megawatt unit would be 50 percent of that peak load.

Q What is ten percent of the larger systems annual peak load?

- A Ten percent of 1,000 megawatts would be 100 megawatts.
- Q So, a unit signal to only ten percent of the larger

eak 1

system's annual peak load is actually larger than 50 percent of the smaller system's annual peak load?

confusion. When you were reciting a while ago the differences —hat we have in input in this study between the large system and the small, you said the units were identical except for the ten to one scale factor. We also utilized what we felt to be the appropriate forced outage rate for the unit depending on its size and megawatts. If we used a ten megawatt unit in the small system, it might have associated with it a one percent forced outage rate. The corresponding unit in the large system would be a 100 megawatt unit and it would have associated with it a two percent forced outage rate.

The impact of higher forced outage rates with larger units is being felt with this study.

Q You made those assumptions for the purposes of this study, is that correct?

A Yes, although again we felt we were making reasonable assumptions based on our knowledge of the way units of this size seemed to be performing in the industry.

- Q In reality, they could differ from your assumptions?
- A Yes, they could.
- Q With respect to Exhibit 1 revised of Applicant's Exhibit 125, it is my understanding that the capital A appearing on four in parentheses refers to the very reliable system; is that correct?
 - A Yes, that's correct.
 - Q Capital B refers to the intermediate system?
 - A Yes.
 - Q And C to the very unreliable system?
 - A Yes.
- Q Looking at column 7, would you please explain why
 the positive margin in decreases when going from the very
 reliable to the intermediate system, but then increases when
 you go from the intermediate to the very unreliable?
- A Well, I have no explanation other than that is the way these various parameters fall together to produce the positive margin, megawatt day number.
- Q Wouldn't you expect those positive margins to be steadily increasing as we went from the very reliable system to the intermediate system to the very unreliable system?
- A I think you mean the converse of that, don't you?

 Positive margins represent ability to help others or really

 are surpluses for the fellow that has them. In the first

brush you expect as you improve the reliability of the systems that the positive margin would increase. These numbers seem to belie that.

Again I just recite that this is a very complex analysis and the forced outage mates associated with the individual units here and the way these capacity conditions can exist as measured against the load requirements produces numbers like this.

Q Yes, I am sorry. I believe you are correct.

One would expect the positive margins to decrease as we go

from very reliable to intermediate to very unreliable; is
that correct?

A I think you said it the same way you said it the first time.

Q I don't believe I did. As we go from very reliable to very unreliable, let's make that long jump, would you expect the positive margins to increase or decrease?

A As we go from very reliable to very unreliable,

I would expect the positive margins to be decreasing.

Q And would you then explain why they increase?

A I thought I did before we got into the confusion about which way they were going.

Q I believe your explanation was that it is very complicated and that is just the way it turns out.

-> 5

A Well, there are interacting factors, some of which would be going one way and some another. It depends on which factors is having the most impact that will determine the answer.

and I'm saying that it is risky, short of making this calculation, with a large digital computer to try to forecast what the answer is going to be. I've learned that from bitter experience.

Q This method is very dependent upon the output of the computer and it may give you results as you see here that you might not expect just from a qualitative analysis; is that correct?

A If you are implying there is something lacking about the use of the digital computer, I disagree.

O I'm suggesting that this method is very dependent on the particular program you are using and on the particular output that you get from the computer in that it gives you results which qualitatively you might not expect to get?

A No, I would not agree that the output is vary dependent on the particular program and particular computer.

The mathematical processes are rigorous that are used here.

Short of someone arring in inputting the data, it is possible for independent parties to make this

calculation and arrive at the same output numbers or the same answer.

In fact, we in CAPCO do that. Not this study, but in practice when we are doing this to assign capacity and responsibility in CAPCO, this is of such importance to us that it is our practice to have two parties independently make these calculations and than we check our results to see if they agree, and if they don't, we go back until we find the data error which has produced the difference.

Q Isn't it true that associated with the output of all computers, no matter what type of numerical method is used, that there is something called the round-out error?

A That is an awfully broad question. I'm not acquainted with all computers and all uses and all outputs. I can't answer that.

Q Do you know for a fact that when a problem is solved on a computer, that the numbers which come out represent the exact solution of that problem or only an approximation to the solution of that problem?

A Well, in our use of digital computers, we normally instruct the machine by way of the program to carry the degree of mathematical accuracies we feel is appropriate for the problem under study and if we feel that significant four/digits to the right of the decimal place is the type

1	of accuracy we require the computation will produce that
2	for us.
3	Q When you say accuracy, leasn't that imply there is
4	some error?
5	MR. ZABLER: Objection. I think this is the
6	third time now.
7	CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Sustained.
8	BY MR. GOLDBERG:
9	Q I will give you an example. Suppose you wanted
10	to program the number 1/3 on a computer. What decimal
11	equivalent is equal to 1/3?
12	MR. ZAHLER: Objection. I'm not sure
13	this is very productive.
14	CHAIRMAN RIGLER: We appreciate your point.
15	BY MR. GOLDBERG:
16	Ω If we look at System A, the very reliable system,
17	and look at your ratio of positive margins to negative
13	margins, the denominator of that ratio is .06; is that
19	correct?
20	A That's correct.
21	Q And when you compute the ratio of positive
22	margins to negative margins, you arrive at the figure
23	33,983.16, am I correct?
24	A That's correct.
25	Q Suppose instead of .06, the denominator were just

one one hundredth less, namely .05, can you tell me quickly 1 what the P/N ratio would be then? 2 No. I can't, but the fact is the denominator is .05 and not another number. Q Mr. Firestone, could you do a calculation? 3 If P is equal to 5481.06, and N is equal to .05, what is the 6 ratio P/N? 7 MR. ZAHLER: I would object. If Mr. Goldbarg 3 has done the calculation we will accept that. I'm not sure the witness is in a position to carry that out or that it 10 is proper cross-examination. CHAIRMAN RIGLER: It is in excess of 100,000. 12 BY MR. GOLDBERG: 13 Do you agree with that? 14 Assume the denominator is .03, then it would be twice A 15 the amount. 16 Assuming the denominator is .05 ---17 A If it were .05, it would be 20 times the numerator 18 or over 100,000. 19 With just a change of one one hundredth in 20 the denominator, we increase the denominator by well over 21 11,000; correct? 22 I will accept your arithmetic. 23 It appears from these numbers in column 8 for the 24 negative margins and column 7 for the positive margins, that 25

2

3

2

5

7

6

8

9 10

11

12

14

15 16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

they all go over two places to the right of the decimal point.

Suppose the N in System A came out to be .056. Would you use .05 or .06 as the denominator?

Well, if these numbers had turned out to be different --

MR. ZAHLER: Objection. The table speaks for itself. Those are the numbers. We are talking now about what if the numbers were different or this way or that way. I'm not sure of the relevance.

Mr. Firestone computed the numbers and he put them in the table. I don't see the relevance of the questions if the numbers were different, what would the result be.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I'm not sure. I will permit him to ascertain the number would be different af the numbers were different. That is proper cross-examination.

I'm beginning to wonder where you are going since I can accept the fact that the ratio would change if the negative margins are changed. Probably the witness would agree with you on that, too.

Putting that to him as a fact, then where do you want to go?

MR. GOLDBERG: Mr. Rigler, it may be appropriate in my responding to that to have the witness excused, because I

36 5

-

think it is a little more than merely the ratio changing when the denominator changes.

I have a response, but I wouldn't want to influence the witness.

9.4

bwl

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: We will excuse you,

Mr. Firestore, probably until tomorrow morning, in view
of the hour.

(Witness temporarily excused.)

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I will hear Mr. Goldborg's argument on that and then we will recess for the day.

MR. GOLDBERG: It is the Staff's contention that this system is extremely sensitive to very small fluctuations in the negative margin days.

Decause in horantly the system includes as it necessarily must, with respect to any iterative process or humarical technique, both of which were used by Mr. Firestone in his method, inherently includes round-off errors, truncation errors and, because of the errors, alone the results can significantly differe from waht they, in fact, should be, if the exact figures were used.

Because the system is so sensitive to the denominator when it is very small, as it is here, it immediately, Staff submits, casts doubt on the reliability of the system.

MR. ZAHLER: Mr. Chairman, if I can respend to that for a second.

The argument Mr. Goldberg sets forth is plausible under a whole set of assumptions that don't or haven't been substantiated in the record. We know the digits are carried

3 4

80 00

2.1

to two significant places. There is no indication how many significant places the computer progrem carried the digits to. He talks about the change of .05 to .05 without indicating that is a 16 percent change.

of the iterative program is, he is talking about, whether it would pick up 16 percent change, although in absolute magnitudes Mr. Goldberg might find the numbers very small.

Until that foundation is laid, I don't understand the basis of the questioning.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Just looking at the table, it is clear that in making the mathematical calculations, small changes could produce changes in the ratio results.

Mr. Goldberg has characterized them as significant. I suppose that is a point of debate as to at what point they would become significant. Clearly, he is right, if you affect the negative margin it is going to have an influence on the answer; in the examples used that ratio could change by ten thousand points.

Accepting that as true, I still don 't understand your point, Mr. Goldberg. You say this casts doubt on the validity of the system, which apparently CAPCO is operating under.

They, at least have not scrapped the system thus far, because it produces results that are too

far beyond their expectations,

MR. GOLDBERG: But also the system which they would impose on other systems, if they were to join CAPCO and the point which hopefully will be established at the conclusion of Mr. Firestone's cross-examination is that this method affects small systems to a vary much greater degree than it does affect large systems by virtue of the magnitude of the numbers alone.

When the CAPCO method is applied to small systems,

I believe there are serious problems with it.

CHAIRMAN FIGLER: They might even concade that point.

MR. ZAHLER: I may or may not. I have a hard time understanding Mr. Goldberg's point.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: Think about it evernight.

ES38

bw3

eakl ,

i,

MR. ZAHLER: The problem I have with Mr. Goldberg's statement is that number don't look large or small to a computer. You can carry out the iterative process to any degree of accuracy you desire. It depends on the circumstances. If you look at line 5 on the chart, with a negative margin of 4358.33, a change of .01 would have a negligible effect. He assumes that a change from . 05 to .05 would take place in the computer program and we don't know that.

MR. CCIDBERG: I asked him about the errors associated with the methods that have been used. In his testimony he states that an iterative process was used. He states he used a computer program. I have tried to ask about the errors associated with the methods and he doesn't know anything about them.

I question his ability to come in as an expert and testify on these figures when he does not know the underlying techniques used to arrive at the figures.

One of the most important parts of numerical analysis is the analysis of errors associated with the methods.

absurd results. He knows nothing about the assess -
MR. ZAHLER: Mr. Goldberg hasn't asked those questions.

MR. COLDBERG: I willstand on the record on that.

MR. REYNOLDS: Could I ack the Staff a question

eak2 :

since we are in a colloquy of counsel. I am curious as to whether it is Staff's position that the small systems should be in a position to come to CAPCO and change the CAPCO system of operations as a condition of membership? Is that what Staff is contending? The small systems shouldbe in a position to insist on the change in the event they feel the sensitivity is not quite as tuned as the small systems would want it to be?

MR. GOLDBERG: We don't have any comment on that.

MR. REYNOLDS: It is relevant to the position he is asserting, it seems to me.

to the Board. I am not asking you to respond to Mr. Reynolds but as I look at the record to date anyway, it is difficult for me to conclude that the P/N system was designed to have any effect on new member applicants to CAFCO. The record suggests that CAFCO really was not contemplating new members.

There may be a point on controversy whether this was by design or merely accidental. Monatheless, might now, it does not appear there is any relationship between CAPCO's, let's call it experimentation, with the new P/N system of calculating reserves and any desire to affect the competitive position of any non-member of CAPCO. Now,

eak31

-3

e38 15

Reynold's question becomes fairly interesting in the events we did decide that there is a situation inconsistant with

if that is the present state of the record, then Mr.

the antitrust laws and we were examining the question of relief.

I think it is a question which perhaps deserves some thoughtful comment by the opposition parties.

You are asking, Mr. Reynolds, if a system which was designed to be fiar for the purposes for which it was designed and without any anticompetitive intent, has to be changed in order to accommodate new members who are voluntary, applicants to the system, is that correct?

MR. REYNOLDS: That is one way to frame the question, yes.

arl

3 4

7 5

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: It seems that that is a fair question. I will leave it with you overnight.

I can accept much of what you say that small changes and fine-tuning of decimal points may affect the results.

If I accept that, I still come to a "so what" conclusion at this point.

MR. GOLDBERG: We are then at the point of relying on what Mr. Pirestone tells us and relying on the numbers he gives us when apparently he doesn't understand very much about the techniques that were used to arrive at those numbers.

I think there is a serious question as to how much we can rely on what Mr. Firestone tells us in light of his own testimony about his background and use of probability in mathematics.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I gather he is trying to tell us there are no scrious distortions within the CAPCO systems as a result of the method they have chosen to effect reserve-sharing capabilities.

Assuming there are various systems and various formulas which could be used, and they are using this one not for any anticompetitive intent, I wonder what your burlen may be in terms of relief to show they may be forced to adopt some other system?

MR. GOLDBERG: Suppose the CAPCO group uses this method as a requirement for participation in the CAPCO pool, and they say we have computed everything and here is the reserves you would be required to have or home is the capacity you would be required to purchase from the nuclear units.

Here are the figures and here are the megawath capacity you have to purchase, because this is the system or technique we use.

Who is this system to go to, to find out whether in fact those figures are correct?

They can't go to Mr. Firestone and he is the man advanced as the expert on this method.

Who do they go to, to find out about the underlying techniques and underlying error analysis?

If they have a better expert, I would like to see him testify.

MR. ZAHLER: I would just object to the characterization of Mr. Firestone's expertise here. The question -- I don't think the record supports the statements Mr. Goldberg is making as to what Mr. Firestone's expertise, qualification or knowledge of the systems.

I don't understand the foundation for the aspersions being cast on this record, really.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: On that note, we will

. 9

conclude for the day and reflect on the colloguy of the last five minutes.

When we resume tomorrow morning, I would like the Applicants to reflect on -- the Board may make directly.

I was going to ask if you would stipulate with respect to small changes in the column affecting small systems. That may be more difficult then ruling on it directly.

MR. REYNOLDS: Since we are on the negord, I'm not clear as to what you want us to reflect on.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: I want you to reflect on the answers to the questions the Doard has raised primarily with the opposition parties.

MR. REYNOLDS: I thought you indicated the Board might rule on something relating to small changes in column 8 as they impact on column 9.

from Mr. Zahler which we are being asked to resolve, which is why we were asked to excuse the witness.

MR. ZAHLER: There is an objection pending.

MR. REYNOLDS: The question I'm raising, if the Board intends to rule on something I want to be clear as to what it is so we would have opportunity to speak to it.

CHAIRMAN RIGLER: It would be Mr. Zahler's last

```
1
     objection.
 2
                 (Withteupon, at 4:30 p.m., the hearing
 3
           was adjourned, to reconvene at $:30 a.m.,
 4
          Wednesday, May 12, 1975.)
 5
 G
 7
 3
 9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
```